Shenandoah Community School District



www.shencsd.com

Student – Parent Handbook 2025-2026

Table of Contents

Opening Statement8			
Vision Statement			
Mission Statement			
Educational Philosophy8			
Nondiscrimination Notice			
Board of Education8			
School Spirit9			
School Fight Song9			
School Colors9			
School Mascot9			
Administrative Services9			
Attendance Centers9			
Definitions9			
Absences9			
Abuse and Harassment of Students by Employees10			
Academic Letter			
Activity Bus11			
Activity Tickets			
Adding & Dropping High School Classes11			
Dropping IWCC, AP or ILO Class11			
Alcohol/Drugs11			
Announcements11			
Appeals11			
Asbestos Notification {Iowa Code §§ 279.5254 (2005)}12			
Assemblies12			
Assigned Work12			
Attendance12			
Iowa Code, Chapter 299 - Compulsory Education13			
High School13			
Attendance Procedure			
Biking/Rollerblading/Skateboarding to School14			
Birthday and Party Treats14			

Bus/Transportation14			
Changes in Enrollment15			
Cheating/Plagiarism15			
Middle School and High School15			
Citizenship16			
College Visits16			
Communicable and Infectious Diseases16			
Communications to and from School17			
Elementary and Middle School17			
Controversial Issues			
Corporal Punishment, Restraint, and Physical Confinement18			
Daily Academic Schedule18			
Elementary18			
Middle School18			
High School19			
Dances19			
Detention19			
Elementary19			
Middle School19			
High School19			
Discipline			
Suspension, Detentions, Removal from class, In-School Suspensions, and Out-of-School Suspensions20			
Use of Force22			
Physical Attacks22			
Applicability22			
Expected Behavior22			
Sanction22			
Exclusion from Activities23			
Specific Exclusion from Activities23			
Expulsion/Long-Term Sanction23			
Office Referrals24			
Dress Code24			
Driver's Education25			
Driving to School25			
Dual Enrollment Students25			
Early Graduation25			

Educational Records
Electronic Devices
Eligibility Rules
High School Academic Eligibility 36.15(2) Scholarship Rules28
Power Hour Assignments
Emergency Drills
Emergency Information29
Every Student Succeeds Act
Field Trips
Flowers and Gifts
Good Conduct Rule (Board Policy 503.4)
Penalties
Grades 7-12
Reduction in Penalty32
Appeal Process
Violations Occurring During Ineligibility33
Academic Consequences
Letters and Awards33
Grade Reports
Graduation Requirements
Hall Passes and Agendas35
HAWK-I Insurance for Children
Hazing or Harassment
Health and Accident Plan
Hearing Screening
Honor Roll
Middle School
High School
Human Growth and Development
Illegal Items Found in School or in Students' Possession37
Illness
Immunizations
Certificate of Immunization
Provisional Certificate of Immunization
Medical Exemption
Religious Exemption

Enforcement	38
Inclement Weather	40
School Closings and Athletic Practices	40
Inspection of Educational Materials	40
Invitations to Parties	40
Jurisdictional and Behavioral Expectations Statement	40
Legal Status of Student	40
Lost and Found	41
Lunchroom	41
Medications	42
Minimum Age {Iowa Code §§ 139.9; 282.1, .3, .6 (2005)}	42
Non-School Team Participation Rule 36.15(7)	42
On-Line Course Enrollment	42
Open Enrollment	43
Open Gym Policy	43
Parent-Teacher Organizations (PTO)	43
PBIS – Positive Behavior Interventions and Supports	43
Physical Contact	43
Physical Examinations, Dental Exams & Lead Screenings	43
Posting of Information	43
Post-Secondary Enrollment or Dual Credit Options	44
Recess and Playground Rules	44
School Day	44
School Fees	44
School Counseling Program	45
School Library	45
JK-8	45
High School	45
School Nurse	45
School Parties	45
School Permits or a Minor School License	45
School Property	45
School Resouce Officer Program	45
School-Sponsored Student Organizations	46
School Supplies	46
Senior Year Plus	46

4	Advanced Placement (AP) Courses46
F	Post-Secondary Enrollment Options (PSEO)47
C	Concurrent Enrollment47
C	Career Academies47
E	Eligibility47
Shari	ng Time47
Speci	al Programs48
E	English Language Learners:
I	Title I Reading:
9	Special Education:
٦	Talented and Gifted (TAG):48
J	Junior Kindergarten (JK):48
F	Preschool:48
F	Flex Ed Centers:
Stand	lardized Tests
Stude	ent Assistance Team
Stude	ent Complaints
Stude	ent Council
Stude	ent Funds and Fund Raising49
Stude	ent Lockers and Desks
Stude	ent Publications
Stude	ent Searches
Succe	ess Room
Tardy	/
J	IK-8
r	Middle School
ŀ	High School
F	Family/Parent Involvement
Techr	nology Policy and Rules
C	52 Overview
E	Equipment
	Technology Resources
	General Technology Rules
	Discipline
	Device Use in Classrooms
	Device Storage and Charging

Student Internet Usage54		
Device Care54		
Computer Damages54		
Damage Scale		
Computer Loss		
Device Personalization55		
Student Printer Use		
Shenandoah Community School District (SCSD) Technology Agreement		
Telephone Use During the School Day56		
Threats of Violence		
Threat of Violence		
Incident of Violence		
Property Damage		
Assault		
Levels of Behavior		
Title I – Parent Involvement Policy62		
Transportation		
Use of School District Facilities by Student Organizations		
Visitors/Guests		
ZERO Hour		
Title I Parent Compact		
School Pass67		
School Messenger		

Opening Statement

Vision Statement

It is the vision of the Shenandoah Schools, in partnership with the community that we provide: students the tools to become responsible, successful citizens and lifelong learners in an ever-changing world; a safe and caring environment that ensures the dignity of all; opportunities that stretch student and staff capabilities; and school staff that are focused and visionary, collaborative and empowered to make knowledgeable decisions.

Mission Statement

The Shenandoah Community School District, in partnership with families and the community, will provide each student an educational environment that maximizes his or her potential to become responsible, successful citizens and lifelong learners in an ever-changing world.

Educational Philosophy

We believe the Shenandoah Community School District should provide the highest quality staff and physical facilities along with the most current instructional materials and equipment possible. We believe it is the responsibility of the schools to provide maximum learning opportunities for individuals in the community. Family and community involvement in the educational process is encouraged and welcomed. We will value each individual student and his or her academic, social and emotional strengths and needs. Each student will be an active participant in the learning process. Each student will receive a high school diploma after satisfactorily completing a course of study as outlined in the current Board Policy.

Nondiscrimination Notice

Shenandoah Community Schools does not illegally discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, gender, gender identity, disability, religion, creed, age (for employment), marital status (for programs), sexual orientation, gender and socioeconomic status (for programs) in its educational programs and its employment practices. There is a grievance procedure for processing complaints of discrimination. If you have questions or a grievance related to this policy please contact the district's Equity Coordinator, Aaron Burdorf, Shenandoah CSD, 304 W. Nishna Rd., Shenandoah, IA 51601, 712-246-1581, burdorfa@shencsd.com.

Board of Education

The Shenandoah Community School District Board of Education meets regularly on the second Monday of the month at 5:00 PM at the Logan Administration Building located at 304 W. Nishna Road, Shenandoah, IA 51601, in the Board Room.

School Spirit

School Fight Song

We're the maroon and the white Shenandoah. We've got that old fight Shenandoah. We'll bet you to stand, we're the best in the land, For we know you can stand Shenandoah, RAH! RAH!

Go smashing ahead, Shenandoah. Go smash that blockade Shenandoah. Our team is the fame protector, On boys and girls for we expect a victory from you, Shenandoah, RAH! RAH!

School Colors – Maroon and White

School Mascots – Mustangs and Fillies

Administrative Services

Superintendent	Dr. Kerri Nelson	nelsonk@shencsd.com
High School Principal	Mr. Ty Ratliff	ratlifft@shencsd.com
Athletic Director/Asst. Principal	Mr. Jon Weinrich	weinrichj@shencsd.com
Middle School Principal	Mr. Luke Buttry	<u>buttryl@shencsd.com</u>
Elementary Principal	Mr. Jordan Newberg	newbergj@shencsd.com
Special Education Director	Mrs. Jennifer Johnson	johnsonj@shencsd.com
IGNITE Online & Personalized Learning Principal	Mrs. Denise Green	greendr@shencsd.com
School Business Official	Mr. William Barrett	barrettw@shencsd.com
Director of Communications	Mr. Aaron Burdorf	burdorfa@shencsd.com
Early Childhood Director	Ms. Amy Resh	resha@shencsd.com
Information Technology Director	Mr. Richard Morgan-Fine	morganfiner@shencsd.co
Director of Maintenance & Operations	Mr. Alex Dailey	daileya@shencsd.com
Food Service Supervisor	Mr. Brian Manley	manleyb@shencsd.com

Attendance Centers

Preschool Logan Administration Building 304 W. Nishna Road Shenandoah, IA 51601 Phone: 712.246.1581

JK – 8th Grade & MS FLEX ED (Alternative Education) Shenandoah Elementary and Middle School (JK-8) 601 Dr. Creighton Circle Shenandoah, IA 51601 Phone: 712.246.2520

ncsd.com csd.com sd.com csd.com csd.com .com hencsd.com d.com csd.com

9th – 12th Grade & HS FLEX ED (Alternative Education) Shenandoah High School 1000 Mustang Drive Shenandoah, IA 51601 Phone: 712.246.4727

Definitions

In this handbook, the word "parent" also means "guardian" unless otherwise stated. An administrator's title, such as superintendent or principal, also means that individual's designee unless otherwise stated. The term "school grounds" includes the school district facilities, school district property, property within the jurisdiction of the school district, or school district premises, school-owned or school-operated buses or vehicles and chartered buses. The term "school facilities" includes school district buildings and vehicles. The term "school activities" means all school activities in which students are involved whether they are school-sponsored or school-approved, whether they are an event or an activity, or whether they are held on or off school grounds.

Absences

Students who know they will be absent must notify the office prior to the absence. If advance notification is not



possible, parents must notify the office on the day of the absence prior to 9:00 a.m. If notification is not received, the office will attempt to contact the parents and/or the school interventionist will make a home visit. If contact is not made to verify the absence, the student must bring a note, explaining the reason for the absence, upon their return to school.

The school determines whether an absence is excused, unexcused, or truant. Excused absences include, but are not limited to, illness, death or serious injury of family or close friends, medical and dental appointments, court appearances, or school sponsored activities. Students wishing to be absent from school for reasons not listed above should consult the principal prior to the absence to work out a solution. Reasonable requests will receive serious consideration.

Absences should be reported using <u>School Pass</u> If you have further questions, contact:

Preschool	Cori Feller	fellerc@shencsd.com
JK– 4 th	Kristi Vance	vancek@shencsd.com
$5^{th} - 8^{th}$	Katie Lamond	lamondk@shencsd.com
9 th -12 th	Wendy Palmer	palmerw@shencsd.com

Passes – Students who need to leave school during the school day must receive a pass from the office and have a note signed by the student's parent, have their parent telephone the office, email, or have their parent pick them up. Students who return to class or arrive after the school day has begun must submit a signed note, email, or phone call from their parent to the office for re-admission. Students are not released to anyone other than their parent during the school day unless the office has a note signed, email, or phone call by the student's parent.

Activity Participation – Students participating in school activities must be in school at least one-half day on the day of the event in order to participate in the activity. Cut-off time is considered 11:30 a.m. Only in <u>pre-excused</u> circumstances, may this rule be waived by the principal.

Students are responsible for arranging to make up schoolwork. Students will need to work with their instructors to complete make up work once they return to school. Work will be completed in a timely manner.

Students who know they are going to be absent must make arrangements with each teacher to make up their work prior to the absence. The call to obtain homework must be received by the school before 10:00 a.m. in order to pick up homework after 3:00 p.m.

Abuse and Harassment of Students by Employees

The school district does not tolerate employees physically or sexually abusing or harassing students. Students who are physically or sexually abused or harassed by an employee should notify their parents, teacher, principal, or another employee. Investigations will be conducted by the Department of Human Services.

Physical abuse is a non-accidental physical injury that leaves a mark at least 24 hours after the incident. While employees cannot use physical force to discipline a student, there are times when the use of physical force is appropriate. The times when physical force is appropriate include, but are not limited to, times when it is necessary to stop a disturbance, to obtain a weapon or dangerous object, for purposes of self-defense or to protect others, to remove a disruptive student, to protect others from harm, for the protection of property or to protect a student from self-infliction or harm.

Sexual abuse includes, but is not limited to, sexual acts involving a student and intentional sexual behavior as well as sexual harassment. Sexual harassment is unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors or other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature when submission to such conduct is made implicitly or explicitly a term or condition of the student's education or benefits; submission to or rejection of the conduct is used as the basis for academic decisions affecting that student; or the conduct has the purpose or effect of substantially interfering with a student's academic performance by creating an intimidating, hostile or offensive educational environment.

Academic Letter

Shenandoah High School students who earn a GPA of 3.750 taking a minimum of 13 credits will be awarded an academic letter for that year. Work study and driver's education credits do not count toward the 13 credits in a year.

Students will receive 1st year – Letter with Academic inscribed, 2nd year – Lamp of Knowledge pin, 3rd and 4th year – Bar.

Activity Bus

The school district may sponsor an activity bus to transport students to school activities. A fee may be charged to students riding the activity bus. Riding on the activity bus is a privilege that can be taken away. Students who ride an activity bus must ride to and from the event on the bus. Students ride home on the activity bus unless prior arrangements have been made with an administrator or the student's parent personally appear and request to transport the student home.

Activity Tickets

Activity Tickets for students in grades 5-12 are available free of charge. Students in grades PK-4 grade may attend events but are **required to be accompanied and supervised** by an adult at events they attend. Free admission applies to district-hosted events only. The district is required to charge for most post-season events.

Adding & Dropping High School Classes

All class changes will be made by the end of the first week of the semester. Necessary teachers, parent, and the school counselor and/or high school principal will sign the add/drop form in order to make the change.

Dropping IWCC, AP or ILO Class

Students who withdraw from an IWCC class more than two weeks after their class starts, will receive an "F" on their high school transcript and will be required to complete an online class in place of the class or classes dropped to supplement their schedule for a total of 7 credits. Approval must be received from the principal to drop an AP course.

Alcohol/Drugs

Use or possession or having the odor of alcohol on a student's breath or use or possession of drug paraphernalia or drugs in the school building and/or on school property will result in disciplinary action, including suspension and or expulsion, and is considered to be in violation of the Good Conduct Policy.

1st Offense-Five (5) days of In-School Suspension (ISS)/and or Out-of-School Suspension (OSS), or may be immediately referred to the Board of Education for further disciplinary action depending on the severity of the situation.

2nd Offense-Ten (10) days of In-School Suspension (ISS)/and or Out-of-School Suspension (OSS) and may be immediately referred to the Board of Education for further disciplinary action depending on the severity of the situation.

Parents will be notified. Legal authorities will be contacted. All contraband will be confiscated and turned over to the legal authorities.

Voluntary Request for Assistance/Professional Counseling

The purpose of this provision is to allow a student to seek help regarding a substance abuse problem and have suspension from athletics/activities waived.

If violators approach their building administrator acknowledging that they have a problem before it is known to the school, they must follow these procedures to maintain eligibility.

- Be informally referred to a substance abuse agency by an administrator.
- Must set up an appointment with the agency, providing written confirmation of the meeting to the school administration.
- Must cooperate with and complete all follow-up meetings with the agency.
- Must follow suggestions for evaluation, again providing written confirmation to the school administration.
- If a student chooses to seek professional counseling, arranging and paying for evaluation and treatment shall be the responsibility of the student or student's parent.
- Have not been arrested or found to be in violation by any legal authority or school personnel.

Announcements

Students are responsible for knowing the content of daily announcements. Daily announcements are available on PowerSchool and the monitors in the hallway.

Appeals

Any personnel, patron, parent, or student may register a complaint, without fear of reprisal or sanctions for the purpose

of resolving any unfair treatment or discrimination in the district. Students may appeal the determination of an infraction of the rules in the following manner:

- 1. File a written appeal to the building principal within five (5) school days.
- 2. The building principal shall reply in writing within five (5) school days of the receipt of the appeal.
- 3. If the student remains dissatisfied with the second determination, the student may file a written appeal to the Superintendent of Schools within five (5) school days.
- 4. The superintendent shall reply with a written response within five (5) school days of the receipt of the student's written appeal of the building principal's decision.
- 5. If the student remains dissatisfied with the determination, the student may file a written appeal for a hearing before the Board of Education. The appeal must be filed with the Board Secretary within two school days of the superintendent's decision. The decision to hear a student appeal is within the discretion of the Board of Education.

Considerations:

All persons involved in a meeting or hearing may be accompanied by a representative of their choosing.

Complaints involving more than one supervisor may be initiated at Step 3.

Nothing shall prohibit a person from withdrawing a complaint at any time.

Complaints against any employee which arise from within the membership of the Board of Education, or which come to the attention of the Board of Education, except through the superintendent, shall be referred to the Superintendent of Schools.

No complaint shall be considered by the Board of Education in any other manner from this policy. All previous ineligibility decisions made prior to this policy shall remain in effect.

Asbestos Notification {Iowa Code §§ 279.52-.54 (2005)}

Asbestos has been an issue of concern for many years. The Asbestos Hazard Emergency Response Act of 1986 (AHERA) was designed to determine the extent of asbestos concerns in the schools and to act as a guide in formulating asbestos management policies for the schools. The school district facilities have been inspected by a certified asbestos inspector as required by AHERA. The inspector located, sampled and determined the condition and hazard potential of all material in the school facilities suspected of containing asbestos. The inspection and laboratory analysis records form the basis of the asbestos management plan.

A certified management planner has developed an asbestos management plan for the school district facilities which includes notification letters, training for employees, a set of procedures designed to minimize the disturbance of asbestos-containing materials and plans for regular surveillance of the materials. A copy of the management plan is available for inspection in each building's office.

Assemblies

Throughout the year the school district sponsors school assemblies. Attendance at these assemblies is a privilege. Students must act appropriately and remain quiet on their way to an assembly, during an assembly, and on their way back to the classroom after an assembly. Students attend assemblies unless, for disciplinary reasons, the privilege is taken away.

Assigned Work

Teachers assign homework, extra class activities or assignments as necessary. Homework is an opportunity for students to practice skills and activities, to share and discuss ideas, to review materials, to become acquainted with resources, to organize thoughts, to prepare for classroom activities or to make up incomplete class work. Students are expected to complete homework on time. Research shows when daily assignments are not completed, a valuable learning experience has been lost.

Middle School

If homework is not completed, students may be required to stay after school to complete designated work.

Attendance

Students are expected to be in class and to make attendance a top priority. Only through attendance and class participation do students achieve the benefits of the educational program. Participating in class discussion, developing

an appreciation for the views and abilities of other students, and forming the habit of regular attendance are legitimate class objectives. Learning lost due to an absence can never be replaced. Regular attendance and being well prepared for class helps students in school as well as prepares students for adulthood.

Iowa Code, Chapter 299 - Compulsory Education

299.1 Attendance requirements.

1. Except as provided in section 299.2, the parent, guardian, or legal or actual custodian of a child who is of compulsory attendance age shall cause the child to attend some public school or an accredited nonpublic school, or place the child under competent private instruction or independent private instruction in accordance with the provisions of chapter 299A, during a school year, as defined under section 279.10.

2. The board of directors of a public-school district or the governing body of an accredited nonpublic school shall set the number of days or hours of required attendance for the schools under its control. The board of directors of a public school district or the governing body of an accredited nonpublic school may, by resolution, require attendance for the entire time when the schools are in session in any school year and adopt a policy or rules relating to the reasons considered to be valid or acceptable excuses for absence from school.

299.1A Compulsory attendance age.

1. Except as provided in subsections 2 and 3, a child who has reached the age of six and is under sixteen years of age by September 15 is of compulsory attendance age. However, if a child enrolled in a school district or accredited nonpublic school reaches the age of sixteen on or after September 15, the child remains of compulsory age until the end of the regular school calendar.

2. A child who has reached the age of five by September 15 and who is enrolled in a school district shall be considered to be of compulsory attendance age unless the parent or guardian of the child notifies the school district in writing of the parent's or guardian's intent to remove the child from enrollment in the school district.

3. A child who has reached the age of four by September 15 and who is enrolled in the statewide preschool program under chapter 256C shall be considered to be of compulsory attendance age unless the parent or guardian of the child submits written notice to the school district implementing the program of the parent's or guardian's intent to remove the child from enrollment in the preschool program.

299.8 "Truant" defined.

Any child of compulsory attendance age who fails to attend school as provided in this chapter, or as required by the school board's or school governing body's attendance policy, or who fails to attend competent private instruction or independent private instruction under chapter 299A, without reasonable excuse for the absence, shall be deemed to be a truant. A finding that a child is truant, however, shall not by itself mean that the child is a child in need of assistance within the meaning of chapter 232 and shall not be the sole basis for a child in need of assistance petition.

High School

Students may not leave school without permission from the Principal or a designated individual. Leaving the school grounds without prior approval will be considered truancy. If a student becomes ill, he/she should report to the school nurse or to the office so that prompt action can be taken.

Students will be given up to five (5) unexcused absences per semester per class before being placed on academic probation on the sixth unexcused absences.

Attendance Procedure

The days referred to below are total days missed. Exceptions will be made for approved, long-term absences.

1 Day Absent – If the parent does not report a student absent, school personnel will attempt to confirm the absence and the child's safety. If no phone contact is made, the school interventionist may make a home visit. If contact was not made by the school regarding an absence, a note should be sent, or a telephone call made at the time of the child's return to school giving the reason for the absence. Any absence which occurs without parental knowledge will be classified as truancy. Parents will be notified when a student is truant from school. If a student is absent 3 or more consecutive days, the school may require a doctor's statement confirming the illness.

7 Days Absent – A letter will be sent to the parent addressing the absences. A home visit may be made by school personnel.

10 Days Absent – An "Attendance Cooperation" meeting will be scheduled with parents and school interventionist. *

15 or More Days Absent – The following may occur:

The police may accompany school personnel on a home visit; and or

The school district will request a mediation meeting with parents, student, administration, and school interventionist. **

20 or More Days Absent – The following may occur:

A letter will be sent to the County Attorney notifying them of attendance concern.

HS Student Drop-out - Department of Transportation (DOT) contacted if a student drops out of school. Student's license may be revoked and/or will not receive license until he/she is 18 years old.

*If a student has had two "Attendance Cooperation" meetings and is absent for 10 days a third year, they will be moved to mediation without an additional "Attendance Cooperation" meeting or being absent for 15 days.

**Mediation plans will follow the student from year-to-year. The first violation of a truancy mediation agreement or refusal to participate in a mediation agreement is a simple misdemeanor. The second violation is a serious misdemeanor. The third and subsequent violations are also a serious misdemeanor. Each violation can be punishable by jail time, fines, and unpaid community service.

Biking/Rollerblading/Skateboarding to School

Bicycling, rollerblading, and skateboarding are prohibited in the school building and on school grounds. If ridden to school, rollerblades, skateboards and scooters are to be left in the school office during the school day. Bicycles are to be parked in the designated parking areas.

Birthday and Party Treats

We respectfully ask that all birthday and party treats be store-purchased, packaged and unopened or ordered from a bakery or person that offers this service. We know the fun of making special things at home but hope parents understand we are requesting this for the health and safety of the children.

Birthday and party treats are available to order. Selection, prices, and order form are available on our website under Nutrition. Contact Brian Manley at (913) 244-8527 or manleyb@shencsd.com for more information.

While we know that children love sweet treats, we would also like to encourage bringing healthy treats. Some suggestions would be fresh fruit or vegetables, applesauce cups, fruit cups, dried fruit, string cheese, popcorn, yogurt, etc. Fresh fruit and vegetables must either come whole or cut and in packaging from the store.

Bus/Transportation

On regular morning and afternoon bus trips to and from school, the bus driver is the supervisor. Regular school conduct is required of all students. Students who violate the Rules for Conduct will be referred to the transportation director and their building principal for discipline. Disciplinary consequences may include, but are not limited to:

First offense: Notice is sent home as a reminder to students and parents. Disciplinary action is taken as needed. Second Offense: The student is suspended from riding the school bus for a minimum of three days. Third offense: The student is suspended from riding the school bus for a minimum of ten days. Fourth offense: The student is expelled from school bus privileges for the remainder of the semester.

Rules of Conduct on School Vehicles:

- 1. Students must obey the driver promptly.
- 2. Students must wait in a safe place for the bus to arrive, clear of traffic and away from where the vehicle stops.
- 3. Students are prohibited from fighting, engaging in bullying, harassment or horseplay.
- 4. Students must enter the bus without crowding or disturbing others and go directly to their seats.
- 5. Students must remain seated and keep aisles and exits clear while the vehicle is moving.
- 6. Students are prohibited from throwing or passing objects on, from, or into vehicles.
- 7. Students may not use profane language, obscene gestures, tobacco, alcohol, drugs, or any other controlled substance

on the vehicles.

8. Students may not carry weapons, look-a-like weapons, hazardous materials, nuisance items, or animals onto the vehicle.

9. Students may carry on conversations in ordinary tones, but may not be loud or boisterous and should avoid talking to the driver while the vehicle is in motion. Students must be absolutely quiet when the vehicle approaches a railroad crossing and any time the driver calls for quiet.

10. Students may not open windows without permission from the driver. Students may not dangle any item (e.g. legs, arms, backpacks) out of the windows.

11. Students must secure any item or items that could break or produce injury if tossed about the inside of the vehicle if the vehicle were involved in an accident.

12. Students must respect the rights and safety of others at all times.

13. Students must help keep the vehicle clean, sanitary and orderly. Students must remove all personal items and trash upon exiting.

14. Students may not leave or board the vehicle at locations other than the assigned stops at home or school unless approved prior to departure.

Changes in Enrollment

Transferring Into the District

Parents of new students shall contact the appropriate school office to pre-register their student(s). The student's records are requested from the previous school district.

Transferring Out of the District/Withdrawal

Parents of a student that is transferring to another school district, in-state or out-of-state, need to contact the appropriate school office to inform the district of the last day of attendance. The student's records are sent directly to the new school when a request is received.

A student who leaves school permanently for any reason shall:

- 1. Secure a checkout sheet from the Principal's office.
- 2. Return all property of school district, which includes textbooks, locks, library materials, athletic equipment, etc.
- 3. Obtain a signature from each instructor signifying that item two has been completed.
- 4. Return the checkout sheet to the office.
- 5. Pay all fees, workbooks, projects, etc.

Cheating/Plagiarism

Students are expected to do their own schoolwork. Cheating by looking at another student's schoolwork, copying others' work, copying from other sources or similar cheating is not tolerated. To plagiarize is "to take (ideas, writing, etc.) from (another) and pass them off as one's own." Cheating/Plagiarism is most frequently committed in the following ways:

- Word-for-word copying of phrases and sentences without acknowledging the source.
- Paraphrasing, substituting approximately equivalent terms from another work.
- Lifting selected phrases from another work and inserting them into one's own writing, even if they are changed into new patterns.
- Submitting all or any part of another person's paper as one's own.
- Using Artificial Intelligence (AI) to generate text and using it as one's own work.

Middle School and High School

Students who are observed and caught cheating/plagiarizing will be punished as follows:

1st Offense – Grade of zero will be given for cheating or plagiarized work. Parent will be notified. Credit is possible if assignment is satisfactorily redone.

2nd Offense – Grade of zero will be given for cheating or plagiarized work. Conference with parent, student, and administrator.

3rd Offense – Student receives a failing grade for that class.

Citizenship

Being a citizen of the United States, of Iowa, and of the school district community, entitles students to special privileges and protections as well as requiring the students to assume civic, economic and social responsibilities and to participate in their country, state and school district community in a manner than entitles them to keep these rights and privileges.

As part of the education program, students have an opportunity to learn about their rights, privileges and responsibilities as citizens of this country, state and school district community. As part of this learning opportunity, students are instructed in the elements of good citizenship and the role quality citizens play in their country, state and school district community.

The school day will begin in all buildings with the Pledge of Allegiance.

College Visits

Juniors and seniors are encouraged to visit college campuses on weekends or school holidays. However, if that cannot be arranged, juniors and seniors may be excused up to 2 days to visit college campuses with the permission of the school counselor and with a note signed by the student's parents. College visits that are not arranged or communicated through the counseling office will be considered unexcused absences.

Communicable and Infectious Diseases

Students who have an infectious or communicable disease are allowed to attend school as long as they are able to do so, and their presence does not pose an unreasonable risk of harm to themselves or does not create a substantial risk of illness or transmission to other students or employees. If there is a question about whether a student should continue to attend classes, the student shall not attend class or participate in school activities without their personal physician's approval. Infectious or communicable diseases include, but are not limited to, mumps, measles, and chicken pox.

The following criteria from the Iowa Department of Health Department will be used to determine whether or not a student is allowed to attend school.

ILLNESS	EXCLUDE RETURN TO SCHOOL	
Chicken Pox	Yes.	When all blisters are crusted with no oozing (usually 6 days) and resolution of exclusion criteria.
Diarrhea (infectious)	Yes (there are special exclusion rules for E.coli 0157.H7, Shigella and cryptosporidiosis).	When diarrhea stops and health care provider and public health official states the child may return.
Diarrhea (non-infectious) Yes, if stool cannot be contained in the diaper, or if toileted child has 2 or more loose stools in 24 hours, or blood in stool.		When diarrhea stops and resolution of exclusion criteria.
Fifth Disease No. Unless child meets other exclusion criteria.		If excluded due to presence of other exclusion criteria, resolution of exclusion criteria.
Hand and Mouth No. Unless child meets other exclusion criteria. Or is excessively drooling with mouth sores.		If excluded due to presence of other exclusion criteria, resolution of exclusion criteria.
Head Lice (Pediculosis)	No. Unless child meets other exclusion criteria.	Treatment of anactive lice infestation may be delayed until the end of the day. Children do not need to miss school or child care due to head lice. Treatment recommendations can be found here:

		https://www.cdc.gov/parasites/lice/he ad/treatment.html
Impetigo	Yes, exclude at the end of the day if blisters can be covered.	After child has been seen by the doctor, after 24 hours on antibiotic, and blisters are covered.
Molluscum Contagiosum	No. Unless child meets other exclusion criteria	Skin disease similar to warts. Do not share towels or clothing and use good hand hygiene.
MRSA	No. Unless child meets other exclusion criteria.	Wounds should be kept covered and gloves worn during bandage changes. Do not share towels or clothing and use good hand hygiene
Otitis Media (ear infection)	No. Unless child meets other exclusion criteria.	If excluded due to presence of other exclusion criteria, resolution of exclusion criteria.
Pertussis (Whooping Cough)	Yes.	Child may return after 5 days of antibiotics and resolution of exclusion criteria.
Pink Eye (Conjunctivitis)	No. Unless child meets other exclusion criteria.	Child does not need to be excluded unless health care provider or public health official recommends exclusion. Resolution of all exclusion criteria.
Respiratory illness (cough and cold symptoms) Includes influenza, COVID-19, and RSV	Yes.	When child is fever free for 24 hours without use of a fever reducing medication AND repiratory symptoms are mild and improving.
Ringworm	No. Unless child meets other exclusion criteria.	Treatment of ringworm infection may be delayed to the end of the day. Child may be readmitted after treatment has begun. Cover lesion(s) if possible. Do not share clothing, bedding or personal items.
Strep Throat	Yes.	When resolution of exclusion criteria and after 24 hours of antibiotic.
Vomiting	Yes.	When vomiting has resolved and resolution of exclusion criteria.

Communications to and from School

The school regularly sends communications home with students using notes, email, and SchoolMessenger calls. You may also check the school activities calendar for upcoming events. Information for parents will be posted on the school website. If you need to send a note or money to school with your child, please clearly mark who should receive the item.

Elementary and Middle School

If you must change after-school plans, please inform the school before **2:00 p.m.** Notice may be given by calling the school, an email or sending a written, DATED note to school with the child. **We will not honor verbal notification given by a student**. Notice must be given in the form of a phone call from the parent, an email or a written note, including the date of the change.

Absences should be reported using <u>School Pass</u>

If you have further questions, contact:

Preschool	Cori Feller	fellerc@shencsd.com
JK– 4 th	Kristi Vance	vancek@shencsd.com
$5^{th} - 8^{th}$	Katie Lamond	lamondk@shencsd.com
$9^{th} - 12^{th}$	Wendy Palmer	palmerw@shencsd.com

Controversial Issues

A "controversial issue" is defined as a topic of significant academic inquiry about which substantial groups of citizens of this community, this state or this nation hold sincere, conflicting points of view.

It is the belief of the Board of Education that controversial issues should be fairly presented in a spirit of honest academic freedom so that students may recognize the validity of other points of view but can learn to formulate their own opinions based upon dispassionate, objective, unbiased study and discussion of the facts related to the controversy.

It shall be the responsibility of the instructor to present full and fair opportunity and means for students to study, consider and discuss all sides of controversial issues including, but not limited to, political philosophies.

It shall be the responsibility of the teacher to refrain from advocating partisan causes, sectarian religious views, or selfish propaganda of any kind through any classroom or school device; however, an instructor shall not be prohibited from expressing a personal opinion as long as the student is encouraged to reach their own decision independently.

It shall be the responsibility of the instructor to protect the right of the student to study pertinent controversial issues within the limits of good taste and to allow the student to express personal opinions without jeopardizing the student's relationship with the teacher.

The Board of Education encourages full discussion of controversial issues in a spirit of academic freedom that shows students that they have the right to disagree with the opinions of others, but they also have the responsibility to base the disagreement on facts and to respect the right of others to hold conflicting opinions.

Corporal Punishment, Restraint, and Physical Confinement

State law forbids school employees from using corporal punishment against any student. Certain actions by school employees are not considered corporal punishment. Additionally, school employees may use "reasonable and necessary force, not designed or intended to cause pain" to do certain things, such as prevent harm to persons or property.

State law also limits school employees' abilities to restrain or confine and detain any student. The law limits why, how, where, and for how long a school employee may restrain or confine and detain a child. If a child is restrained or confined and detained, the school must maintain documentation and must provide certain types of notice to the child's parent.

Daily Academic Schedule

Elementary 8:00 AM Start Time 3:15 PM Dismissal Time	2	***1:15 PM Dismissal Time for 2-hour early dismissals
Middle School		
8:00-8:50 AM	1 st Period	***1:20 Dismissal Time for 2-hour early dismissals
8:53-9:42 AM	2 nd Period	
9:45-10:34 AM	3 rd Period	
10:37-11:26 AM	4 th Period	
11:29 AM-12:18 PM	5 th Period	
12:18 PM-1:11 PM	Lunch/Recess/	/Homeroom
1:11 PM-2:00 PM	6 th Period	
2:03 PM-2:52 PM	7 th Period	
2:55 PM-3:20 PM	Homeroom	

High School

8:00-8:50 AM 1st Period ***1:25 Dismissal Time for 2-hour early dismissals 8:53-9:42 AM 2nd Period 3rd Period 9:45-10:34 AM 4th Period 10:37-11:26 AM 11:29 AM-12:18 PM 5th Period Lunch/Homeroom 12:18 PM-1:11 PM 6th Period 1:11 PM-2:00 PM 7th Period 2:03 PM-2:52 PM 2:55 PM-3:25 PM **Power Hour**

Dances

High School-sponsored dances must be approved by the principal prior to the dance. Students who leave a dance are not allowed to re-enter the dance. School district policies, rules and regulations apply to students as well as guests at school dances. Students and guests violating school district policies, rules or regulations will be asked to immediately leave the dance and school grounds. All students will be asked to sign out before leaving the dance early. School events need at least four (4) teachers present. All visitors must be registered in the office. Visitors not registered will not be allowed to attend. Approved guests of high school students must be enrolled in grades 9-12 of any school, or, if no longer in high school, must be ages 16-20.

Detention

Elementary

Parents will be notified of chronic behavior concerns that cannot be remedied by simple consequences (verbal reprimand, time out, missed recess, etc.). Detention is to be served after school. Parents will be notified to arrange a time for detention. Parents are responsible for arranging transportation home.

Students with repeated or more serious behaviors will be required to serve longer detention periods on Wednesdays from 1:25 to 3:25 PM. Parents will be notified about the detention. Parents are responsible for arranging transportation home.

Middle School

Detention will be served with the designated grade-level teacher. Students will be given two days to serve the detention, the day the notice is received and the next day.

Students with repeated or more serious behaviors will be required to serve longer detention periods on Wednesdays from 1:25 to 3:15 PM. Parents will be notified about the detention. Parents are responsible for arranging transportation home.

High School

Behavior Detentions

All behavior detentions will be served in the library on Monday through Friday. Detentions will be served from 3:30-4:00pm on Monday, Tuesday, Thursday, and Friday. Detentions on Wednesday will be served from 1:30-2:00pm. Behavior detention time must be served the day of the detention or the next morning. If a student does not serve his/her detention at the scheduled time, without prior arrangements, then the detention will be doubled. Students may serve detentions before or after school. Students with repeated or more serious behaviors will be required to serve longer detention periods on Wednesdays from 1:25 to 3:25 PM.

Students may read, write, or study. Students may not sleep, talk, eat, use cell phones, or computers (unless required to complete academic work). If the detention is not served, the teacher will report to the principal, and the principal will assign the doubled detention time. If the student fails to show up on the second attempt, the student will be assigned to an in-school suspension the following day.

Parents will be notified if the detention has not been served on time. Parents are responsible for arranging transportation home.

Students participating in extracurricular activities will make academics their first priority. Detentions will be served before extra-curricular practices.

Extracurricular Activities

Students participating in extracurricular activities will make academics their first priority. Students may miss practice time to serve detentions. If an extracurricular activity and/or travel to an event DOES interfere with detention, the student will not be able to participate in that activity. If the detention DOES NOT interfere with the extracurricular activity and/or the travel to the event the student will be able to participate.

Discipline

The goal of the Board of Education is to ensure the right of all students to a safe and productive educational environment in which they may learn the skills and attitudes necessary to develop and to mature as responsible adults, accountable for their own actions.

It is very important that your child understands the necessity of the following rules and regulations in order to have the best educational environment for learning. It is imperative that those students who come to school to learn be afforded that opportunity. It is our sincere hope that the school and the home will join together in this effort so that we can successfully provide an optimum learning environment for all children.

"School Discipline" is the guidance of the conduct of students in a way, which permits the orderly and efficient operation of the school, i.e., the maintenance of a scholarly, disciplined atmosphere to achieve maximum educational benefits for all students.

- Staff may use reasonable force to protect themselves and other students.
- After a consequence is administered, it should be forgotten as quickly as possible and not allowed to influence subsequent action.
- The Board of Education reserves the right to expel any student from school, as per state law, whenever in their judgment the best interests of the school demand it.
- Pupils may be kept after school for disciplinary reasons.

Suspension, Detentions, Removal from class, In-School Suspensions, and Out-of-School Suspensions The superintendent or building principal may suspend a student temporarily for a period of time not to exceed ten (10) school days, may impose detentions, in-school suspension, out-of-school suspension or remove a student from class for the remainder of a semester for violation of a district policy, rule, regulation or directive. The type of sanction and the duration of the sanction shall be determined by the superintendent or building principal, with consideration given to the maturity of the student, the offense committed, the history of prior offenses and any other circumstances deemed pertinent.

The student shall be told orally or in writing of the charges against the student. If the student denies the charges, he/she shall be given an opportunity to explain his/her side of the story and shall be given an explanation of the evidence against the student. There need be no delay between the time of notice of the charges and the student's opportunity to respond. If the student does not deny the charges, or after the principal or superintendent hears the student and makes a decision, the principal or superintendent shall notify the student of the terms of the disciplinary action.

Students whose presence poses a continuing danger to persons or property or an ongoing threat of disrupting the academic process may be immediately removed from school, with the above procedures to be followed as soon as practical.

The superintendent or principal shall attempt to inform the parent by phone or in person on the same day of taking the disciplinary action. If a parent cannot be reached, the student shall remain on school property until the close of the school day, unless the student poses a continuing danger to persons or property or an ongoing threat of disrupting the academic process.

A student who has been suspended may be readmitted only after a conference between the superintendent or building principal, the student, and if possible, the parent. In extreme or repeated cases, a conference with the parents will be mandatory.

Upon verification of facts, suspension may occur for the following causes:

- 1. Committing a theft or robbery or attempting to commit a theft or robbery.
- 2. Threatening, intimidating or menacing any other person.
- 3. Use of profane, indecent, lewd or obscene language either verbally or in writing.
- 4. Possession or use of tobacco or any tobacco product (including look alikes).
- 5. Possession or use of alcohol (beer or liquor) or controlled substances.
- 6. The use or possession of any controlled substance, unless such substance was obtained directly from or pursuant to, a valid prescription or order of a practitioner while acting in the course of his/her professional practice.
- 7. The distribution of, transmittal of, or sale of any tobacco product, beer or liquor, or controlled substance to other persons.
- 8. Attendance or participation in any school activity in an intoxicated state or under the influence of a controlled substance, unless such substance was obtained directly from or pursuant to, a valid prescription or order of a practitioner while acting in the course of his/her professional practice.
- 9. Fighting/Provoking a fight.
- 10. Disorderly conduct: including temper tantrums; fighting or rowdy behavior; making loud noises so as to cause interference with other persons; using abusive language or gestures which the student knows or reasonably should know is likely to provoke a violent reaction by another; disruption of meetings, activities, or assemblies of persons by conduct intended to be disrupting; obstructing school premises or access to school premises or places where school functions are to be held, with the intent to prevent or hinder its lawful use by others; or any other behavior intended to interfere with the rights of others.
- 11. Truancy: absence from school or assigned classes without the consent of parent and principal.
- 12. Insubordination/Refusal to conform to policies, rules, regulations, directions or requests of the district or of its officers, employees or agents of the district when acting within the scope of their employment or duties.
- 13. Vandalism or willful damage to property (school, staff or student). Damaging, altering, injuring, defacing or destroying any building, fixture, piece of equipment or item, which includes writing, drawing, or making marks on walls, furniture, and fixtures.
- 14. Tampering with the fire alarm system.
- 15. Willful disruption of school or interfering with the peaceful conduct of the activities of the school.
- 16. Harassment/Hazing/Bullying.
- 17. Assault/Physical attacks or threats of physical attack to other students, officers, employees, visitors or agents of the district.
- 18. Possessing or downloading pornographic material.
- 19. Extortions.
- 20. Possession of threatening or illegal items or weapons (including look alikes) or use of dangerous weapons or components.
- 21. Displays of racial bigotry or intolerance. Examples of this include but are not limited to hate symbols such as swastikas, pictures, images, photographs, or drawings through electronic or other means. Additional examples include the use of defamatory verbal or written statements, and racial bigotry slurs or terms.
- 22. Criminal or illegal behavior.
- 23. Initiating, circulating or participating in the circulation of a report or warning of fire, epidemic, or other catastrophe knowing such report or warning to be false.
- 24. Threatening to place or placing any incendiary or explosive device or material in any place where it may endanger persons or property.
- 25. Trespassing on school property: entering upon or into school property without justification or without the permission of school officials or remaining on school property after being notified to leave by school officials.
- 26. Joining, becoming a member of, soliciting other students to join, taking part in forming or organizing a fraternity or society of students without prior approval of the Board of Education.
- 27. Other causes not specifically outlined as they may occur.

These offenses will be dealt with accordingly. Consequences include, but are not limited to:

- Variety of classroom interventions
- Timeout
- Teacher, Parent, Principal, Counselor involvement

- Detention (after school or Wednesdays)
- In-school suspension
 - Out-of-school suspension
 - Mandatory Reassignment of Learning Environment
 - Police involvement
 - Expulsion

Progression of Offenses

Office Referrals

- 2x day or 3x week automatic 1 ISS Detentions per Year
- 10 behavior detentions =1 day ISS
- 15 behavior detentions = 1 day ISS
- 18 behavior detentions =1 day ISS
- 20 behavior detentions = 1 day ISS

Use of Force

This section shall allow all school personnel to exercise reasonable and appropriate physical restraint when the actions of a student are such that the student may inflict harm to himself/herself or others. School personnel shall use the least amount of physical restraint as necessary, and the physical restraint must not cause serious or permanent harm to the student. Whenever physical restraint is used, it shall be reported to the building principal.

Physical Attacks

In the event any officer, employee or agent of the district is attacked or threatened by a student or group of students, the school officer, employee or agent shall immediately report the incident to the building principal. The employees may use reasonable force to protect themselves and others. The student(s) shall be suspended for five (5) school days and may be recommended for expulsion. The procedures for suspensions and expulsions outlined in sections shall apply.

Applicability

This policy shall apply to students while on school premises, while attending school-sponsored events, while on schoolowned and operated buses or on chartered buses while students are engaged in school-sponsored activities, and while students are away from school if their conduct directly affects the good order, efficiency, management or welfare of the district.

Expected Behavior

Students should govern their actions, taking into account the rights and welfare of all students and respect for authority vested in school personnel and regard for public property.

Sanction

Students who violate the policies, regulations, rules or directives of the district, or who have documented cases of conduct detrimental to the best interests of the district, may be disciplined by one or more of the following actions:

- a. Denial of extracurricular activities or privileges.
- b. Temporary removal from class to the office of the principal for a period not to exceed three (3) days.
- c. Probation: conditional attendance during a trial period.
- d. Detention: a requirement that a student remain after school, or come to school early, or during lunch periods for purposes of discipline.
- e. In-school suspension: the temporary isolation of a student from one or more classes, while under proper administrative supervision, where the misconduct does not warrant removal from school by suspension.
- f. Removal from class for the remainder of a semester: the isolation of a student from a specific class for the remainder of a semester while under proper administrative supervision where the misconduct does not warrant removal from school by expulsion.
- g. Short-term suspension: the student is prohibited from attending classes or any school activity for a temporary period of time, not to exceed five (5) school days.

- h. Long-term suspension: the student is prohibited from attending classes or any school activity for a temporary period of time to be determined by the Board of Education.
- i. Expulsion: the student is prohibited from attending classes or any school activity for an indefinite period of time.
- j. Referral to other agencies.

Exclusion from Activities

The building principal or superintendent may exclude a student from participation in extracurricular activities for a period of time to be determined by the building principal or superintendent for violation of a district policy, rule, regulation or directive or for violation of a rule in effect for participants in the activity. Procedures for excluding students from participation in extracurricular activities shall be the same as those procedures for short-term sanctions. Prior to any exclusion for violation of a rule in effect for participants in an activity, the building principal shall approve the rules and the participants shall be notified of the rules. Posting of the rules in an area where the participants meet shall be deemed sufficient notice.

Students who are serving in-school suspension or out-of-school suspension are not eligible and will be excluded from activities on the days they are suspended.

Specific Exclusion from Activities

Any student determined by law enforcement officials or school authorities to be in possession of or having consumed beer, liquor, or other controlled substances will be suspended from all extracurricular activities. The consequences will be enforced according to the Good Conduct Policy & Tobacco/Alcohol/Illegal Drug Policy. These activities include athletics, music contests, speech contests, cheerleading, drama and other activities that the administration deems appropriate.

Expulsion/Long-Term Sanction

Only the Board of Education may remove a student from the school environment on a long-term basis. The removal of a student from the school environment, which includes but is not limited to classes and activities, is an expulsion from school.

It shall be within the discretion of the Board of Education to discipline a student by using expulsion for a single offense or for a series of offenses, depending on the nature of the offense and the circumstances surrounding the offense.

By majority vote of the Board of Education, following a recommendation of the superintendent and/or building principal, a student may be suspended for a period of time to be determined by the Board of Education (which may exceed five (5) school days) or may be expelled from school for an indefinite period of time for a breach of discipline, immorality, violation of district regulations and rules, or when the presence of the student is detrimental to the best interests of the school. In addition, the Board of Education may expel any incorrigible child or any child who, in the Board of Education's judgment, is so abnormal that regular instruction would be of no substantial benefit to him/her, or any child whose presence in school would be injurious to the health or morals of other pupils or to the welfare of the school.

Written notice of the charges prompting the administrative recommendation of expulsion, notice of the district policy, rule, or regulation alleged to have been violated, and notice of the time, place, and date of the hearing shall be mailed or delivered personally to the parent. If the student is married or is eighteen years of age or older, and is not residing with a parent, notice shall be given to the student. Such notice shall also be given the Board President.

A hearing before a majority of the Board of Education shall be held within five (5) school days of the mailing of or personal delivery of the notice to the parent or student. The parent or student may request additional time in which to prepare, but in no event, shall the hearing be held later than ten (10) school days following the mailing or personal delivery of the notice. In the event the parent or student requests additional time and the student is suspended pending the hearing, the student shall continue to be suspended until the date of the hearing.

The student may be accompanied to the hearing or be represented by parent(s) and/or legal counsel or any other advisor of his/her choice. Legal counsel or any other advisor of its choice may also advise the administration and/or Board of Education.

At the hearing, each party shall have an opportunity to testify on his/her own behalf, introduce evidence, present

witnesses, submit statements orally or in writing and question any witnesses. The hearing shall be administrative in nature and shall not be governed by formal rules of evidence or procedure.

If a party to the hearing should conduct himself/herself in a manner disruptive of the hearing, the Board of Education may exclude him/her and proceed with the hearing as if he/she had not personally appeared.

The hearing shall be in closed session of the Board of Education unless the student or a parent of the student requests an open session if the student is a minor. In the event the student or parent requests an open session, it shall be deemed a waiver of confidentiality of any personal information regarding the student contained in records or writings used at the hearing.

If the student or his/her representative fails to appear at the hearing, or if he/she desires to make no response, the administration shall nevertheless submit evidence in support of the recommendation to expel.

A transcript and/or digital recording shall be made of the hearing. At the conclusion of the hearing, the Board of Education shall consider all relevant evidence introduced at the hearing and shall make a decision. The Board of Education shall meet in open session and by roll call vote entered in the minutes; make a decision on the merits. The Board of Education may adopt, modify or deny the administration's recommendation.

Within five (5) days following the conclusion of the hearing, written findings of fact and conclusions of law shall be sent to or personally delivered to the parent or student or his/her representative.

At the time of suspension or expulsion, the Board of Education may determine whether the student should have access to programs or whether the student should be excluded from all programs of the district.

A student may be readmitted to school following a suspension or expulsion by the Board of Education only upon action by the Board of Education.

Office Referrals

The following are ways that students can earn an office referral:

- Possession or use of weapons, drugs, tobacco, or alcohol
- Threats or acts of violent nature
- Refusal to follow directions
- Verbal or physical assault (fighting)
- Destruction or theft of property
- Continued refusal to follow directions
- Disrupting the school environment
- Displays of racial bigotry or intolerance

Consequences include, but are not limited to:

- Variety of classroom interventions
- Timeout
- Teacher, Parent, Principal, Counselor involvement
- Detention recess, lunch, or before/after school, Wednesday afternoons
- In-school suspension
- Out-of-school suspension
- Police involvement
- Recommendation of Expulsion

Dress Code

There is a strong connection between academic performance, students' appearance and students' conduct. Inappropriate student appearance may cause substantial disruption to the school environment or present a threat to the health and safety of students, employees and visitors on school grounds. Students are expected to adhere to reasonable dress standards and are expected to wear clothing that covers genitals, buttocks, breasts and nipples.

Students are required to wear shirts that cover breasts and nipples and most of the majority of the stomach area. Shorts

AND skirts must cover the buttocks.

Pants or jeans that have rips or tears are acceptable as long as underwear and buttocks are not exposed.

No clothing, tattoos, accessories or other items will be allowed that advertise or promote drugs, alcohol, tobacco, gang activity*, racism, discrimination, violence or other illegal activity. There will be no sexually suggestive, lewd, profane or obscene language or images on garments, tattoos, accessories or other items. Coats are only to be worn when entering or exiting the building. Students should dress according to the temperature.

Sunglasses, caps, hats, or other such head attire are not appropriate to be worn in school. All of these are to be removed when you enter the building and not be worn again until you leave the building. Students may wear religious headwear.

Students may not wear accessories that could be considered dangerous or could be used as a weapon.

Under certain circumstances or during certain classes or activities a stricter dress code may be appropriate, and students must comply with stricter requirements. The principal makes the final determination of the appropriateness of the student's appearance. Students inappropriately dressed are required to change their clothing or leave school/event. These rules apply to all activities during and after the regular school hours at any event in which Shenandoah is hosting or participating.

Driver's Education

Driver's Education is offered to Shenandoah students. The scheduled time will be determined and announced to students. The fee for driver's education is set annually by the Board of Education.

Driving to School

In order to enjoy the privilege of driving to school, students should abide by the following regulations:

Drive your vehicle directly to school and upon arriving, park immediately in the approved parking area. You and your vehicle are under the jurisdiction of the school from the time you arrive until you leave.

STUDENT-DRIVEN VEHICLES ARE RESTRICTED TO THE MAIN SOUTH PARKING LOT, BEGINNING WITH THE SECOND DRIVE.

Students who do not park in a designated parking space will be towed due to safety reasons. Parking is not permitted in front of the building in areas designated as fire lanes.

Leave your car after parking it and do not allow other students to sit in your car while it is parked at school.

Middle School students are discouraged from driving to school due to the congested nature of the parking lot and entrance road during arrival and dismissal times. Students who have obtained the required permit will be required to register with the building principal to receive an assigned parking stall before driving to school. Students will not be permitted to park in any other areas of the parking lot other than their designated space.

Dual Enrollment Students

Students' dual enrolled for any purpose are subject to the same policies, rules and regulations as other students and are disciplined in the same manner as other students. Dual enrollment students interested in participating in school activities or enrolling in classes should contact the superintendent at the central administration office.

Home school or home school assistance program students enrolled in classes or participating in school activities in the school district are subject to the same policies, rules and regulations as other students and are disciplined in the same manner as other students.

Early Graduation

Generally, students will be required to complete the necessary course work and graduate from high school at the end of grade twelve. Students may graduate prior to this time if they meet the minimum graduation requirements stated in Board Policy. In such cases, the student must have the approval of the Board of Education and a recommendation from the superintendent and the high school principal. Students must apply for early graduation no later than the July school board meeting prior to their senior year. Exceptions to this deadline will be considered at the discretion of the building principal and superintendent.

A student who graduates early will no longer be considered a student and will become an alumnus of the school district.

However, a student who graduates early may participate in commencement and awards assembly.

Educational Records

In order to facilitate the educational process of the student, records on each student are kept in the building in which the student is currently attending. Student is defined as an enrolled individual, PK-12, including children in school district sponsored child-care programs. The custodian of the records is the building principal. Questions regarding student records should be directed to the principal's office. The records contain information about the student and the student's education and may include but are not limited to the following types of records: identification data, attendance data, record of achievement, family background data, aptitude tests, educational and vocational plans, honors and activities, discipline data, objective counselor or teacher ratings and observations, and external agency reports. The following persons, agencies and organizations may have restricted access to student records without prior written consent of the parent or student over the age of 18 years. Any other access to student records shall be only upon written consent or upon court order or legally issued subpoena.

- School officials, teachers and AEA personnel with a legitimate educational interest.
- Officials of other schools in which the student proposes to enroll.
- Representatives of state and local government when auditing and evaluating Federal education programs.
- Officials connected with a student's educational financial aid applications.
- Governmental officials to whom information is to be reported under state law adopted prior to November 19, 1974.
- State and local agencies that are part of the juvenile justice system.
- Organizations which process and evaluate standardized tests.
- Accrediting organizations for accrediting purposes.
- Parents and legal guardians of dependent children, regardless of children's ages.
- Appropriate parties in a health or safety emergency.

Student records containing personally identifiable information, except for directory information, are confidential. Only persons, including employees, who have a legitimate educational interest, are allowed to access a student's records without the parent's permission. Parents may access, request amendments to and copy their children's records during regular office hours. Parents may also file a complaint with the United States Department of Education if they feel their rights regarding their children's records have been violated. For a complete copy of the school district's policy on student records or the procedure for filing a complaint, contact the Board Secretary at the Administrative Office, 712-246-1581.

Student directory information is released without parental permission unless the parent asks the school district not to release it. Parents must notify the school district by September 1st of each school year if they do not want the school district to release directory information. Directory information includes name, participation in officially recognized activities and sports, degrees and awards received, and heights and weights of athletes, photograph and likeness, and other similar information.

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), a federal law, requires that the Shenandoah Community School District, with certain exceptions, obtains your written consent prior to the disclosure, of personally identifiable information from your child's educational records. However, Shenandoah Community School District may disclose appropriately designated "directory information" without written consent, unless you have advised the District to the contrary in accordance with District procedures. The primary purpose of directory information is to allow the Shenandoah Community School District to include this type of information from your child's educational records in certain school publications. Examples include: a playbill showing your student's role in a drama production; the annual yearbook; honor roll or other recognition lists; graduation programs; and sports activity sheets, such as wrestling, showing weight and height of team members.

Directory information, generally not considered harmful or an invasion of privacy if released, can also be disclosed to outside organizations without a parent's prior written consent. Outside organizations include, but are not limited to, companies that manufacture class rings or publish yearbooks. In addition, two federal laws require local educational agencies (LEAs) receiving assistance under the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 (ESEA) to provide military recruiters, upon request, with three directory information categories – names, addresses, and telephone listings – unless parents have advised the LEA that they do not want their student's information disclosed without their prior written consent.

If you do not want the Shenandoah Community School District to disclose directory information from your child's education records without your prior written consent, you must notify the District in writing by September 1st. Shenandoah Community School District has designated the following information as directory information: student's name; photography and likeness; grade level; enrollment status; participation in officially recognized activities and sports; weight and height of members of athletic teams; degrees, honors, and awards received; and similar information.

Electronic Devices

Cell phones and other electronic devices (wireless headphones, radios, iPODs and other music players, portable speakers, smart watches, etc.) are part of most students' typical daily life. Although technology, when used appropriately, adds value to the learning environment, it is also vital to students to connect with peers and members of the school community in-person whenever possible. For this reason, student use of personal electronic devices during instructional time is prohibited. Students have access to district-owned electronic devices as appropriate for the instructional needs of the learning environment and authorized by the classroom teacher.

Per Iowa Code, Instructional Time is defined to mean periods of classroom instruction from the beginning of class until the end of the class bell and will include lunch, recess and passing periods. For Shenandoah, this would include all time between the 8:00 am bell and the final dismissal bell of the day (varies by building and day of the week).

Per Iowa Code, Personal Electronic Device is defined to include any device that is capable of electronically communicating, sending, receiving, storing, recording, reproducing, and/or displaying information or data. This shall include mobile devices, smart phones, video game devices and portable media players.

Students may wear smart or electronic watches but may not use any communication applications or features that are prohibited from use on other electronic devices and all notifications must be turned off.

Students may carry their cell phones and electronic devices with them at all times, but they must remain turned off and put away at all times per policy and if they are not, students are subject to the following intervention or consequence:

- **1st offense**: Verbal warning and school staff may take a student's phone/device to the office and return it to the student at the end of the day.
- 2nd offense: Phone/device taken to office. Detention (30 minutes) and school staff notify parent or guardian.
- **3rd offense**: Phone/device taken to office. Detention (30 minutes), Office Referral & Loss of phone/device privilege for 5 school days. Students must turn in their phone/device to the office and will not be allowed to use it from arrival to dismissal.
- 4th and subsequent offenses: Detention (30 minutes) Office Referral & Loss of phone/device privilege during the school day for the semester

Offenses start over at zero each semester.

**If a device is turned into the office, it will be placed in a secure location per state code.

General cell phone use, outside of the permitted use list, is for emergency purposes only. If students need to talk to family members or anyone outside of the school building, they should come to the office to use the phone provided.

Students taking Iowa Western courses may be required to use their cell phone for a stated academic reason.

Recording devices will be made available in the library for students taking courses such as Digital Stream and Yearbook, or class assignments that require this type of technology.

Parents and guardians can help with distractions in the classroom and contribute to the successful implementation of the cell phone/device procedure if they call the school office at (K8) 712-246-2520/ (HS) 712-246-4727 and leave a message with the office staff for their child.

Eligibility Rules

The Board of Education of the Shenandoah Community School District offers a variety of voluntary activities designed to enhance the classroom education of its students. Students who participate in extracurricular activities serve as ambassadors of the school throughout the calendar year, whether away from or at school. Students who wish to exercise the privilege of participating in extracurricular activities must conduct themselves in accordance with Board Policy and must refrain from activities that are illegal, immoral, unhealthy, or highly inappropriate. Participation in these activities is a privilege, conditioned upon meeting the eligibility criteria established by the Board of Education, administration, and individual activity coaches and sponsors. The principal and/or activities director shall keep records of violations of the Good Conduct Rule.

The following activities are covered by Board Policy and these rules:

Athletics, instrumental and vocal music performances, drama productions, speech contests, FFA, FCCLA, National Honor Society, all co-curricular clubs (e.g., Art Club), all honorary and elected offices (e.g., Homecoming King/Queen/court, class officer, student government officer or representative), state contests and performances for cheerleading and drill team, mock trial, Academic Decathlon or any other activity where the student represents the school outside the classroom.

Middle School will implement eligibility for those participating in extra-curricular activities.

High School Academic Eligibility 36.15(2) Scholarship Rules

- a. All contestants must be enrolled and in good standing in a school that is a member or associate member in good standing of the organization sponsoring the event.
- b. All contestants must be under 20 years of age.
- c. All contestants shall be enrolled students of the school in good standing. They shall receive credit in at least four subjects, each of one period or "hour" or the equivalent thereof, at all times. To qualify under this rule, a "subject" must meet the requirements of 281 Chapter 12. Coursework taken from a postsecondary institution and for which a school district or accredited nonpublic school grants academic credit toward high school graduation shall be used in determining eligibility. No student shall be denied eligibility if the student's school program deviates from the traditional two-semester school year.
 - 1) Each contestant shall be passing all coursework for which credit is given and shall be making adequate progress toward graduation requirements at the end of each grading period. Grading period, graduation requirements, and any interim periods of ineligibility are determined by local policy. For purposes of this subrule, "grading period" shall mean the period of time at the end of which a student in grades 9 through 12 receives a final grade and course credit is awarded for passing grades. For students in grades 7 and 8, "grading period" shall mean the period of time at the end of which a student receives a final grade (quarter grades).
 - 2) If at the end of any grading period a contestant is given a failing grade in any course for which credit is awarded, the contestant is ineligible to dress for and compete in the next occurring interscholastic athletic contests and competitions in which the contestant is a contestant for 30 consecutive calendar days.
- d. A student with a disability who has an individualized education program shall not be denied eligibility on the basis of scholarship if the student is making adequate progress, as determined by school officials, towards the goals and objectives on the student's individualized education program.
- e. A student who meets all other qualifications may be eligible to participate in interscholastic athletics for a maximum of eight consecutive semesters upon entering the ninth grade for the first time. However, a student who engages in athletics during the summer following eighth grade is also eligible to compete during the summer following twelfth grade. Extenuating circumstances, such as health, may be the basis for an appeal to the executive board which may extend the eligibility of a student when the executive board finds that the interests of the student and interscholastic athletics will be benefited.
- f. All member schools shall provide appropriate interventions and necessary academic supports for students who fail or who are at risk to fail and shall report to the department regarding those interventions on the comprehensive school improvement plan.
- g. A student is academically eligible upon entering the ninth grade.
- h. A student is not eligible to participate in an interscholastic sport if the student has, in that same sport, participated in a contest with or against, or trained with, a National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA), National Junior College Athletic Association (NJCAA, National Association of Intercollegiate Athletics (NAIA), or other collegiate

governing organization's sanctioned team. A student may not participate with or against high school graduates if the graduates represent a collegiate institution or if the event is sanctioned or sponsored by a collegiate institution. Nothing in this subrule, shall preclude a student from participating in a one-time tryout with or against members of a college team with permission from the member school's administration and the respective collegiate institution's athletic administration.

- i. No student shall be eligible to participate in any given interscholastic sport if the student has engaged in that sport professionally.
- j. The superintendent of schools, with the approval of the board of education, may give permission to a dropout student to participate in athletics upon return to school if the student is otherwise eligible under these rules.
- k. Remediation of a failing grade by way of summer school or other means shall not affect the student's ineligibility. All failing grades shall be reported to any school to which the student transfers.

A student's eligibility to perform will be determined biweekly and by grades that students receive at the end of each semester. (The key word here is PERFORM, as students will still be able to take part in practices, workouts, and rehearsals.) This means that every student will start the year as an eligible participant in any activity, unless you have failed a class the proceeding semester. When the term "preceding semester" is used, it means the semester immediately preceding the semester in which the student desires to participate in extra-curricular activities. Eligibility determined at the end of the school year extends into the summer months.

Middle School and High School Eligibility Determination This will go into effect 15 academic days into each semester. Students' grading period will run every three weeks on Wednesday. Any student receiving a failing grade (F) or incomplete grade (I) will become ineligible until the grade is no longer failing or incomplete.

Academic progress reports will be done during the following weeks of the school year: First Semester: Week 3, 6, 9, 12, 15, 18, Second Semester: Week 21, 24, 27, 30, 33, 36.

Power Hour Assignments

Power Hour at the high school is a time during the school day for students to work on coursework, missing work, or work one-on-one or in small groups with teachers. Students are assigned to a Power Hour based on need for academic assistance. Staff will use course grades and/or standardized test data, attendance and disciplinary record to determine what students to assign to each Power Hour. The purposed of Power Hour is to provide interventions, reteaching and opportunities for academic improvement.

Emergency Drills

Fire and tornado drills are required by law. School districts must have two fire and two tornado drills before December 31 and two fire and two tornado drills after January 1 for a total of eight each school year. Periodically the school holds emergency lock-downs (1 each semester), and bus evacuation drills (1 each semester).

At the beginning of each semester, teachers notify students of the procedures to follow in the event of a fire, tornado, and lock-down drill. Emergency procedures and proper exit areas are posted in all rooms. Bus drivers will inform students and staff of the emergency procedures and how to utilize all emergency exits while riding of a school bus.

Emergency Information

At the beginning of each school year, parents must register their children. This registration information MUST provide the emergency telephone numbers of the parents as well as alternate persons to contact in the event the school is unable to locate the parents. *Parents must notify the office if the information on the registration forms changes during the school year. Parents may also update information on-line through the school website: www.shencsd.com.*

Every Student Succeeds Act

Shenandoah Community School District has always hired highly qualified teachers and staff. The federal legislation called Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) requires us to notify you that parents in our school district have the right to learn about the following qualifications of their child's teachers: state licensure requirements for the grade level and content area taught, the current licensing status of their child's teachers, and baccalaureate/graduate certification/degree. Parents may request this information from the Office of the Superintendent by calling 712-246-1581 or sending a letter of request to the Office of the Superintendent, 304 West Nishna Road, Shenandoah, IA 51601

Field Trips

In certain classes, field trips and excursions are authorized and may be taken as an extension of the classroom to contribute to the achievement of the educational goals of the school district. If a field trip is required for a course, students are expected to attend the field trip. Absences in other classes or school activities due to attendance on field trips or excursions are considered excused absences.

While on field trips, students are guests and considered ambassadors and representatives of the school district. Students must treat employees, chaperones, and guides with respect and courtesy.

Permission to attend field trips is granted by the parent when they sign the Permission & Acknowledgement form included in school registration paperwork. If a student does not attend a field trip, they are required to be at school, unless prior approval by an administrator.

Flowers and Gifts

Delivery of flowers or gifts for students will not be accepted at the JK-8 building. Delivery will be accepted at the High School. A list of recipients will be posted in the front hall. School staff will not be responsible for deliveries to individuals.

Good Conduct Rule (Board Policy 503.4)

To retain eligibility for participation in Shenandoah High School/Shenandoah Middle School extracurricular activities, students must always conduct themselves as good citizens both in and out of school at all times. Students who represent the school in an activity are expected to serve as good role models to other students and to the members of the community.

Shenandoah Schools will enforce the following policies and procedures relative to standards for participation in extracurricular activities or school social events throughout the calendar year both in and out of school.

Any student who engages in conduct which makes the student questionable may be denied the privilege to participate in extracurricular activities and/or other school social events on a temporary or permanent basis. Prohibited conduct includes activities which are illegal, immoral, or unhealthy as well as violations of school policies.

A student may lose eligibility under the Good Conduct Rule for any of the following behaviors: possession, use, or purchase of tobacco products (including look alikes), regardless of the student's age; possession, use, or purchase of alcoholic beverages, including beer and wine (having the odor of alcohol on one's breath is evidence of "use"; "possession" has been defined by the Iowa Supreme Court as being within reach of or in "close proximity to" the contraband [e.g., alcohol or other drugs]).

Mere presence is a violation of our policy. Mere presence would include being in attendance at a function or party where the student knows or has reason to know that alcohol or other drugs are being consumed illegally by minors and failing to leave despite having a reasonable opportunity to do so; possession, use, purchase, or attempted sale/purchase of illegal drugs, or the unauthorized possession, use, purchase, or attempted sale/ purchase of otherwise lawful drugs;

Violation(s) of local, state or federal law and/or engaging in any act that would be grounds for arrest or citation in the criminal or juvenile court system (excluding minor offenses such as traffic or hunting/fishing, violations), regardless of whether the student was cited, arrested, convicted, or adjudicated for the act(s); exceedingly inappropriate or offensive conduct such as assaulting staff or students, gross insubordination (talking back or refusing to cooperate with authorities), serious hazing, harassment of others, inappropriate use of social media and/or other situations.

If a student transfers from another school and the student had not completed a period of ineligibility for a violation of a Good Conduct Rule or Academic Policy in the previous school, the student shall be ineligible. Violations not served would be completed based on Shenandoah's policies before the student would be declared eligible. Suspension of a student from an extracurricular activity shall be the decision of the principal or principal's designee within the parameters of this policy. Any student who, after a hearing at which the student shall be confronted with the allegation, the basis of the allegation, and given an opportunity to tell the student's side, is found to have violated the school's **Good Conduct Rule** will be deemed ineligible for a period of time, as described below.

Penalties

Grades 7-12 Violations of the Good Conduct Rule will be cumulative within the student's high school career. A student who violates the Good Conduct Code during enrollment shall be ineligible to participate in any extra-curricular activity in

accordance with the following provisions:

First Offense: 33 ¹/₃% loss of eligibility – The student will not be permitted to dress for, or participate in, 33 ¹/₃% of consecutive contests or performances of the activities in which he/she participates after the violation

Second Offense: 66 ³/₃% loss of eligibility – The student will not be permitted to dress for, or participate in, 66 ³/₃% of consecutive contests or performances of the activities in which he/she participates after the violation.

Third Offense: 100% loss of eligibility – The student will not be permitted to dress for, or participate in, 100% of consecutive contests or performances of the activities in which he/she participates after the violation.

Fourth or More Offenses: 12-month loss of eligibility – The student will not be permitted to dress for, or participate in, activities for a period of 12 months after the violation.

Refer to the "Activities - Number of Contests/ Performances" schedule that follows for the number of ineligible contests/performances or number of days per activity. An ineligible student shall attend all practices or rehearsals but may not "suit up" for, nor perform/participate in, the assigned number of consecutive ineligible contests/ performances. The practice/rehearsals guideline may be waived if agreed to by student, coach/ sponsor/director and administrator.

Activity	Number of Contes	Number of Contests/Performances		
	1st offense – 33 ⅓%	2nd offense – 66 ⅔%	3rd offense – 100%	All other
Academic Competition	1	3	4	12 mos.
Band ²	5	11	16	12 mos.
Baseball	8	16	24	12 mos.
Basketball	7	14	21	12 mos.
Bowling	4	8	12	12 mos.
Cheerleading ³	3-7	7-14	9-21	12 mos.
Class Officers (days)	60	120	180	12 mos.
Club/Organizations	1	3	4	12 mos.
Cross Country	3	6	9	12 mos.
Drama (Plays/Musical)	1	3	4	12 mos.
FFA ²	5	11	16	12 mos.
Football	3	6	9	12 mos.
Golf	4	8	12	12 mos.
National Honor Society	(Subject to NHS Bylaws	5)		
Royalty	1	3		12 mos.
Softball	8	16	24	12 mos.
Speech	4	8	12	12 mos.
Student Council (days)	60	120	180	12 mos.
Tennis	4	8	12	12 mos.
Track	4	8	12	12 mos.
Vocal ²	5	11	16	12 mos.
Volleyball	5	9	14	12 mos.
Wrestling	5	10	15	12 mos.

¹Multiple performances on any one date constitute a single performance for purposes of this policy.

² Subject to student's total possible number of performances*. Ineligibility to equal a percentage of performances. *club or group may have 16 events, student may be eligible for only 6 events.

³Cheerleading ineligibility is equal to a sport cheered.

Example of activities to be missed for a student in multiple activities. Ineligible student is in vocal music and girls' basketball - penalty (with no reduction) 5 (vocal) + 7 (girls' basketball) = 12 events divided by 2 activities would equal 6 activities. Student would miss the next 6 activities (could be 2 vocal events/4 basketball games). Rounding off 0.5 to 1. 49 = 1, 1.5 to 2.49 = 2, etc.

Notice to Student: The school administrator, upon making a determination that a student has violated the Good Conduct Rule, shall promptly mail or deliver to the student's parent a written "Notice of Violation of Good Conduct Rule" which shall contain the following:

The student's name and the names and address of the student's parents.

A statement as to the time, place and circumstances of the violation that student is alleged to have committed.

A statement describing the sanction to be imposed upon the student for violating the Good Conduct Rule and the effective date on which such sanction shall commence.

A statement that the school administrator's determination as to the student's violation of the Good Conduct Rule and the punishment imposed therefore shall become final and effective as state above, unless an appeal is taken within two (2) days to the Superintendent of Schools.

The period of ineligibility begins immediately upon finding of a violation, if the student is eligible for and currently engaged in an extracurricular activity. If ineligibility is not completed during the current activity, it will carry over to the student's next activity/contest. The starting date to begin such carried over suspension will start on the first date competition is allowed for that sport/activity, not when practice begins.

However, if the period of time between a violation and an activity is twelve calendar months or more, the student shall not serve an ineligibility period for the violation.

If a student drops out of an activity prior to completion of the ineligibility period, the full penalty or the remainder of the penalty, at the administration's discretion, will attach when the student next seeks to go out for an activity, subject to the 12-month limitation above.

If a student violates the Good Conduct Rule while ineligible due to an earlier violation, the penalty for the subsequent offense will attach at the completion of the earlier penalty (not to exceed the 12-month limitation)

Reduction in Penalty

A student may receive a reduction in penalty when the following conditions are met:

A student may receive a reduction in penalty if there is admission prior to determination. If a student comes forward to a coach/director, administrator, or activity sponsor to admit (self-report) a violation of the extracurricular activities code of the Good Conduct Rule prior to the finding of guilt by the administration, the student's penalty may be reduced (as listed below).

A student may receive a reduction in penalty if the student agrees to complete an established number of hours of "school service." The type of "school service" will be determined and agreed upon by the student and administrator of Shenandoah High School. The number of hours of "school service" are listed below.

A student may receive a reduction in penalty if the student agrees to complete an educational component(s). The educational component(s) could include, (but is not limited to any of the following): an evaluation and treatment process (at student's expense), research, reading, viewing of informational video(s) or written testing. The educational component(s) will be determined and agreed upon by the student, parent, and an administrator of the Shenandoah High School. The educational component(s) is listed below with the offenses.

A student who violates the "mere presence" provision of this policy shall serve no more than one-half of the established penalties for the first and second violations.

First Offense ½ Reduction of loss of eligibility (No penalty will be less than one event.)

--for self-reporting* (And)

--satisfactory completion of 5 hours of "school service"**

Second Offense 1/3 Reduction of loss of eligibility

--for self-reporting* (And)

--satisfactory completion of 10 hours of "school service" ** (or)

--successful completion of the educational component(s) ***

Third Offense 1/3 Reduction of loss of eligibility

--for self-reporting* (And)

- --satisfactory completion of 15 hours of "school service" **(And)
- --successful completion of the educational component(s) ***

Fourth/More Offenses - No Reduction of loss of eligibility

*Admission Prior to Determination: If a student comes forward to a coach, administrator, or activity sponsor to admit (self-report) a violation of the Good Conduct Rule prior to a finding of guilt by the administration, the student's penalty may be reduced as shown above.

**School service would be approved and monitored by school administrator. Service would be done within the school system and outside of the school day.

***Evaluation and Treatment: A student who has a second or third violation of the alcohol or drug provision of the Good Conduct Rule may elect to seek an evaluation and, if recommended, treatment from a recognized substance abuse facility at the student's or student's family's expense. If the student seeks the evaluation and agrees to waive confidentiality to allow the facility to report back to the superintendent regarding recommendations for treatment or follow-up care, the student's penalty for the second or third violation may be reduced by percentages stated above. This reduction is not available for first or fourth violations.

Appeal Process

Level 1, The Principal and/or Assistant Principal/Activities Director are the first level of the investigation for the Good Conduct Rule. If the student and/or parents are not in agreement with the decision of level 1, they have the right to appeal in writing to level 2 within 5 days.

Level 2, The superintendent will give written response to the student and/or parents within 5 school days. If the student and/or parents are not in agreement with the decision of level 2, they have the right to appeal in writing to level 3 within 5 days. The penalty will be in effect until reversed.

Level 3, The Board of Education will schedule a hearing within 5 days of the receipt of the appeal. The review by the Board of Education will be in closed session unless the student's parent (or the student, if the student is 18) requests an open session. The grounds for review by the school board are limited to the following: the student did not violate the Good Conduct Rule; the student was given inadequate due process in the investigation and determination; or the penalty is in violation of the Handbook Rule or Board Policy. The penalty will remain in effect pending the outcome of the meeting with the Board of Education.

The Board of Education will give written response to the student and/or parents within 5 days of the closed session hearing.

Violations Occurring During Ineligibility

If a student is ineligible at the time of a violation of the Good Conduct Rule, the penalty for the violation will not begin until the student regains eligibility. Example: A student is academically ineligible and then has a tobacco violation (Good Conduct Rule violation). When the student regains his/her academic eligibility, the Good Conduct Rule begins. Example: A student violates the Good Conduct Rule and is ruled ineligible for a period of time or number of events. While ineligible, the student again violates the Rule. The second penalty attaches when the first penalty is completed.

Academic Consequences

There will be no academic consequences for the violation (e.g., detention, suspension, expulsion from school, or grade reduction/withholding) unless the violation of the Good Conduct Rule occurred (a) on school grounds, (b) at a school event regardless of location, or (c) the violation has a direct and immediate negative impact on the efficient operation of the school despite occurring off school grounds/time.

Letters and Awards

Students who are ineligible at the conclusion of an activity shall not receive a letter or award for that activity until the period of ineligibility is completed.

Grade Reports

Students (K-8) receive report cards at the end of each quarter. High School students (9-12) receive report cards at the end of each semester.

Students who receive an incomplete in a class must complete the incomplete class within 5 school days after grades are handed out. Extensions may be granted by the teacher with the permission of the principal. Failure to finish an incomplete may result in a failing grade and loss of credit.

Grading scales will be developed at each building level.

A four-point system is used to calculate the cumulative grade point average (GPA) at the high school level. AP classes will be weighted on a five-point system. GPA will appear on the student's transcript.

А	4.0	5.0 GPA =	А	5.0
A-	3.7		A-	4.7
B+	3.3		B+	4.3
В	3.0		В	4.0
B-	2.7		В-	3.7
C+	2.3		C+	3.3
С	2.0		С	3.0
C-	1.7		C-	2.7
D+	1.3		D+	2.3
D	1.0		D	2.0
D-	0.7		D-	1.7
F	0.0		F	0
I I	Incomplete			

Graduation Requirements

High school students must be registered in 7 periods per semester.

Classification-Credit Requirements

00.00 – 13.00 Freshman 14.00 – 26.00 Sophomore 27.00 – 40.00 Junior 40.00 + Senior

Credits earned at summer school outside of the district are acceptable with prior approval of the Principal.

Shenandoah High School Graduation Requirements (Class of 2022)
6 credits in Mathematics (Math must be taken every year)
6 credits in Science (Science must be taken every year)
6 credits in Social Studies (2 credits in American History & 1 credit in American Government)
8 credits in Language Arts (Language Arts must be taken every year)
1 credit in Personal & Career Readiness

Shenandoah High School Graduation Requirements (Class of 2023 and beyond)
7 credits in Mathematics (Math must be taken every year)
7 credits in Science (Science must be taken every year)
6 credits in Social Studies (2 credits in American History & 1 credit in American Government)
8 credits in Language Arts (Language Arts must be taken every year)
1 credit in Personal & Career Readiness
1 credit in Financial Literacy

Physical education **must be taken every year.** Waivers are available for students to be exempt from physical education. Any waiver will be reviewed by the principal.

50 credits are required to graduate from Shenandoah High School with the remainder to be completed with Electives.

Students who are in good standing and who meet the graduation requirements set by the Board of Education are allowed to participate in the graduation ceremony and in senior activities. It is possible that students who are serving

discipline at the time of the graduation ceremony or other senior activities will not be allowed to participate. Students are not required to participate in the graduation ceremony.

Students at graduation will be honored as follows: Honor Student 3.250 - 3.690 GPA, High Honors 3.70 - 3.89 GPA and Highest Honors 3.90 GPA and above.

Hall Passes and Agendas

Students must have permission or a "pass" to go from one part of the building to another during the class period. A teacher will not sign a pass for a student to see another faculty member without prior permission.

Middle School students must have their agenda, hall or library pass signed to be in the halls when classes are in session. Students will receive an agenda at the beginning of each school year and may get the hall pass signed by any teacher or school employee.

Middle school students are expected to write their daily assignments in their agenda and to keep the agenda in good usable shape. Since the agenda is provided to the student, it is the property of the school district and should be kept in good condition, just as a student should maintain a textbook that is checked out to them. There will be a replacement cost for lost or damaged agendas.

HAWK-I Insurance for Children

Parents can apply for low or no cost health insurance for their children through the state's Healthy and Well Kids in Iowa (HAWK-I) program. Children birth-19, who meet certain criteria, are eligible. The coverage includes doctor's visits, hearing services, dental care, prescription, immunizations, physical therapy, vision care, speech therapy, and hospital services, to name a few. Parents are urged to call 1-800-257-8563 (toll free) or go to the web site at www.hawk-i.org for more information.

Hazing or Harassment

Harassment/hazing will not be tolerated in the school district. This policy is in effect while students are on school grounds, school district property, or on property within the jurisdiction of the school district; while on school-owned and/or school-operated vehicles; while attending or engaged in school activities; and while away from school grounds if the misconduct directly affects the good order, efficient management of the school district and directly affects the welfare of the student and the school district.

All threats of violence, whether oral, written, or symbolic, against student, staff, or to school facilities are prohibited. All such threats will be promptly investigated. The district has the authority to report students violating this rule to law enforcement. Threats issued and delivered away from school or school activities may be grounds for disciplinary action if the threat impacts the orderly and efficient operation of the school.

The following factors will be considered in determining the extent to which a student will be disciplined for threatening or terroristic behavior; the student's access to weapons of any kind; the circumstances surrounding the threat; the age of the student; the mental and emotional maturity of the student; cooperation of the student and his or her parent(s) in the investigation; the existence of the student's juvenile or criminal history; the degree of legitimate alarm or concern in the school community created by the threat; and any other relevant information from any credible source.

Harassment/Hazing may include, but is not limited to the following:

- Verbal, physical or written harassment, bullying or abuse;
- Repeated remarks of a demeaning nature;
- Implied or explicit threats concerning one's grades, achievements, etc.; and
- Demeaning jokes, stories, or activities directed at the student.

Students who feel that they have been harassed or bullied should:

- Communicate to the harasser or bully that the student expects the behavior to stop, if the student is comfortable doing so. If the student needs assistance communicating with the harasser or bully, the student should ask a teacher, counselor or principal to help.
- If the harassment or bullying does not stop, or the student does not feel comfortable confronting the harasser or bully, the student should:
 - o tell a teacher, counselor or principal; and

- write down exactly what happened, keep a copy and give another copy to the teacher, counselor or principal including;
 - what, when and where it happened;
 - who was involved;
 - exactly what was said or what the harasser or bully did;
 - witnesses to the harassment or bullying;
 - what the student said or did, either at the time or later;
 - how the student felt; and
 - how the harasser or bully responded.

Sexual harassment may include unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature. Harassment, bullying, or hazing on the basis of age, color, creed, national origin, race, religion, marital status, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, physical attributes, physical or mental ability or disability, ancestry, political party preference, political belief, socioeconomic status or familial status includes conduct of a verbal or physical nature that is designed to embarrass, distress, agitate, disturb or trouble persons when it:

- places the student in reasonable fear of harm to the student's person or property;
- has a substantially detrimental effect on the student's physical or mental hearth;
- has the effect of substantially interfering with the student's academic performance; or
- has the effect of substantially interfering with the student's ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by a school.

Sexual harassment may include, but is not limited to the following:

- Verbal or written harassment or abuse;
- Pressure for sexual activity;
- Repeated remarks to a person with sexual or demeaning implications;
- Unwelcome touching;
- Suggesting or demanding sexual involvement, accompanied by implied or explicit threats concerning one's grades, achievements, etc.

Health and Accident Plan

Parents are responsible for providing insurance that covers their child(ren) if they are injured while at school or during school activities. Student Health and Accident Insurance is available for purchase through the school. The insurance offering describes several enrollment options designed to fit your individual needs. If interested, please refer to the insurance enrollment form provided to you or pick one up at any school office.

Student athletes must have health and accident insurance in order to participate in intramural or extra-curricular athletics. Students must provide written proof of insurance prior to the start of the athletic activity. A letter from the parents stating that the student is covered is adequate proof of insurance. Student athletes who do not have and cannot afford insurance should contact their coach.

Hearing Screening

Throughout the year, the school district sponsors hearing screenings. Students are automatically screened unless the parent submits a note asking the student to be excused from the screening. The grade levels included in the screening are determined annually.

Honor Roll

Middle School

The school district honors students who excel academically. The honor roll is issued quarterly and includes all grades for the current quarter. There will be both an "A" and "A - B" honor roll.

High School

At the end of the senior year the four-year honor roll is recognized. This honor is achieved by having a four- year cumulative average of 3.250 or more. Seniors who achieve this honor are awarded honor cords to be worn on their robes for graduation activities. GPA will be carried out three decimal places when determining class rank. The High School has an honor roll at the end of each semester. There will be both an "A" and "A - B" honor roll.
Human Growth and Development

The school district provides students with instruction in human growth and development. Parents may review the human growth and development curriculum prior to its use and have their child excused from human growth and development instruction. Parents should contact the principal if they wish to review the curriculum or to excuse their child from human growth and development instruction.

Illegal Items Found in School or in Students' Possession

Students are prohibited from distributing, dispensing, manufacturing, possessing, using, and being under the influence of alcohol, drugs or look-a-like substances; and possessing or using tobacco, tobacco products or look- a-like substances. This includes matches, lighters and other flammable liquids. Students violating this policy, whether at school or away from school, are subject to discipline measures which include removal from class, suspension, and expulsion. If an illegal act has been committed, the police will be contacted. Discipline for drug and alcohol related offenses will also include prohibition from participating in extracurricular activities.

Weapons are not allowed on school grounds or at school activities including hunting rifles even if unloaded and locked in cars, with the exception of weapons in the control of law enforcement officials or those used for educational purposes and approved by the principal. Students are also prohibited from using everyday items such as pencils, rulers, compasses or books in a threatening or assaultive manner, and doing so is grounds for discipline up to and including expulsion. Students shall not possess items that resemble firearms or other dangerous weapons (look-a-likes) without specific permission from a teacher, coach/activity sponsor or administrator. Using look-a-likes in an assaultive or threatening manner is expressly prohibited and may result in expulsion just as if the look-a-like were a real weapon. Possession or use of dangerous weapons or threatening use of look-a-likes by students receiving special education services or who have a disability covered by Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, may result in the same consequences as listed above. Students bringing firearms or look-a-likes to school or possessing firearms at school will be subject to the following: confiscation of the weapon; referral to law enforcement officials; immediate suspension from school with a recommendation for expulsion by the Board of Education for twelve months; possible loss of credit or grade level standing; prohibition against being on school grounds during the period of suspension or expulsion; eligibility for readmission to school only upon successful completion of any conditions imposed by the Board of Education (expulsion) or of the administration (suspension).

Due process will be followed prior to a student's temporary removal from school except in emergency situations; in such cases, the student will be given due process as soon as possible. Any student who has information about or who believes that a student or other person has a firearm or other dangerous weapon on school grounds or at a school event should report this belief to a school employee immediately. The administration will strive to keep the informing student's identity confidential in the event of disciplinary action taken against a student involved with weapons or look-a-likes.

Illness

A student who becomes ill or is injured at school must notify his or her teacher or another school employee as soon as possible. In the case of serious illness or injury, the school shall attempt to notify the parents according to the information on the registration form. If the student is too ill to remain in school, the student will be released to the student's parents or, with parental permission, to another person directed by the parents.

While the school district is not responsible for treating medical emergencies, employees may administer emergency or minor first aid if possible. The school will contact emergency medical personnel, if necessary, and attempt to notify the parents where the student has been transported for treatment.

If a child's activity must be limited following an illness, parents are asked to notify the office.

For the health and safety of all the children, it is mandatory that sick children not be brought to school. In order to prevent the spread of disease, please keep your child home from school if he or she displays any of the following symptoms within a 24-hour period:

- fever greater than or equal to 100.4 degrees F
- vomiting
- diarrhea
- pink eyes with drainage

- cough with congestion and excessive nasal discharge
- lesions

If your child displays any of the above symptoms at school, parents will be notified and required to pick up their child.

The district's established policy for an ill child's return:

- Fever free for 24 hours
- Chicken pox: one week after onset (or when lesions are crusted)
- Strep: 24 hours after initial medication
- Vomiting/Diarrhea: 24 hours after last episode
- Conjunctivitis: 24 hours after initial medication or when without drainage
- lesions shows signs of healing (scabbed over)

If an illness prevents the child from participating comfortably in activities or creates a greater need for care than the staff can provide without compromising the health and safety of the other children, or if a child's condition is suspected to be contagious and requires exclusion as identified by public health authorities, then the child is made comfortable in a location where she or he is supervised by a familiar caregiver.

Immunizations

lowa's immunization requirements apply to ALL individuals attending licensed childcare centers and schools in Iowa, including those who are home schooled. Iowa Code, Chapter 139a.8(6) and Iowa Administrative Code, 641-7.7(139) outline the immunization requirement for students attending preschool, elementary, or secondary schools. Students shall have received the required immunizations and submit the Iowa Department of Public Health Certificate of Immunization or have a valid Certificate of Immunization Exemption, or Provisional Certificate of Immunization.

Certificate of Immunization

A Certificate of Immunization must be given to the school the child will attend. To be valid, the Certificate of Immunization must include the name and birthdate of the child, the dates required vaccines were received, and must be signed by a physician (MD or DO), physician's assistant, nurse, or certified medical assistant.

Provisional Certificate of Immunization

A child who has begun, but not completed, the required immunizations for their age may receive a Provisional Certificate of Immunization so they may attend licensed childcare or school while they finish their required vaccinations. To be eligible for provisional enrollment, the child must receive at least one dose of each of the required vaccines for their age. The next dose of required vaccine should be given as soon as possible, but no longer than 60 days from the previous dose(s). If at the end of 60 days, the child has not received the next required dose(s) of vaccine, the child cannot attend school. The Provisional Certificate of Immunization must be submitted to the school the child attends while completing the required immunizations. After the child has received all the required immunizations, a Certificate of Immunization must be submitted to another are eligible for provisional enrollment for 60 days to allow their immunization records to be transferred from the previous school.

Medical Exemption

A medical exemption may be granted if a health care provider believes immunization(s) would be harmful to the child or a member of the child's household. To be valid, the Certificate of Immunization Exemption must be completed and signed by a physician (MD or DO), physician's assistant or nurse practitioner. The Certificate of Immunization Exemption must be submitted to the school the child attends.

Religious Exemption

A religious exemption may be granted in immunizations conflict with a religious belief and is not based on scientific, medical or personal opinion. To be valid, the Certificate of Immunization Exemption must be complete with the name and birthdate of the child and signed by the individual or the child's parent and must be notarized. The Certificate of Immunization Exemption must be submitted to the school the child attends.

Enforcement

Students who do not provide a Certificate of Immunization, Provisional Certificate of Immunization, or Certificate of Immunization Exemption to the school on the first day of school cannot attend.

Required Immunizations – Elementary/Secondary School

Diphtheria/Tetanus/Pertussis (DTaP)

5 doses with 1 dose received \geq 4 years of age if born after September 15, 2003;

OR 4 doses with 1 dose received \geq 4 years of age if born after September 15, 2000 but on or before September 15, 2003; OR 3 doses with 1 dose received \geq 4 years of age if born on or before September 15, 2000;

AND 1 dose of tetanus/diphtheria/acellular pertussis – containing (Tdap) vaccine for applicants born after September 15, 2000, upon entrance into 7th grade and above; regardless of the interval since the last tetanus/ diptheria-containing vaccine.

Polio

4 doses with 1 dose received \geq 4 years of age if born after September 15, 2003; OR 3 doses with 1 dose received \geq 4 years of age if born on or before September 15, 2003 Polio vaccine is not required for persons 18 years of age or older.

Measles/Rubella

2 doses with the first dose received \geq 12 months of age, second dose no less than 28 days after the first dose; OR demonstrate a positive antibody test for measles and rubella from a U.S. laboratory.

Hepatitis B

3 doses

Varicella

2 doses received \geq 12 months of age if born after September 15, 2003;

OR 1 dose received \geq 12 months of age if born on or after September 15, 1997, but born on or before September 15, 2003;

OR a reliable history of natural disease

Meningococcal (A, C, W, Y)

1 dose received on or after 10 years of age for applicants in 7th grade and above, if born after September 15, 2004; AND 2 doses for applicants in 12th grade, if born after September 15, 1999; OR 1 dose if received when the applicant was 16 years of age or older

Required Immunizations – Preschool & Junior Kindergarten

Diphtheria/Tetanus/Pertussis (DTaP) 4 doses

Polio

3 doses

Haemophilus influenzae type B (Hib)

3 doses with the final dose in the series \geq 12 months of age;

OR 2 doses if only 1 dose received < 15 months of age;

OR 1 dose if received \geq 15 months of age

Hib vaccine is not required \geq 5 years of age

Pneumococcal

4 doses if received 3 doses < 12 months of age; OR 3 doses if received 2 doses < 24 months of age; OR 2 doses if received 1 dose < 24 months of age; OR 1 dose if received no doses < 24 months of age Pneumococcal vaccine is not required ≥ 5 years of age

Measles/Rubella

1 dose \geq 12 months of age;

OR demonstrate a positive antibody test for measles and rubella from a U.S. laboratory

Varicella

1 dose ≥ 12 months of age; OR a reliable history of natural disease

Inclement Weather

When school is canceled because of inclement weather prior to the start of the school day, students and parents are notified over KMA radio (960 AM) and the School Messenger Parent Notification System. Please check these sources before calling the school. If needed, the missed time will be added to the calendar to meet minimum state requirements at the discretion of the superintendent. This can include days added at the end of the year, making early out days full days, canceling school breaks, etc.

If school is dismissed because of inclement weather after the school day has begun, parents are notified by the same means.

Extracurricular activities or practices scheduled for the day or evening of a day when school is canceled or dismissed early are generally canceled or rescheduled. The principal/athletic director may determine whether to hold extracurricular activities or practices. If the extracurricular activity is to be held, students and parents are notified using School Messenger or over KMA Radio (AM 960).

School Closings and Athletic Practices

Student activities are a vital part of the total educational program and should be used as a means for developing good human relations and wholesome activities as well as knowledge and skills. The health, safety, and welfare of the students participating in student activities shall be foremost in the minds of those directing such activities and responsible for such activities. In the interest of student welfare and safety, the following procedures shall be followed during times of school closings due to inclement weather, emergency situations, etc.

Superintendent closes school all day: Superintendent and Athletic Director and/or Principal shall determine if practices are to be conducted.

Superintendent dismisses school early or notifies of a late start: Superintendent and Athletic Director and/or Principal shall determine if practices are to be conducted.

Contracted Contests

School closed all day: The athletic director shall be responsible for any postponements, cancellations and rescheduling of contracted contests. The building principal shall be responsible for decisions on postponements, cancellations, and rescheduling of other events and activities.

School dismissed early: The superintendent shall be responsible for canceling all activities and/or events. The athletic director and/or Principal shall notify the contracted parties, news media, transportation director, and others as the need arises of the cancellation. In addition, he/she shall be responsible for rescheduling the canceled events and activities.

Inspection of Educational Materials

Parents and other members of the school district community may view instructional materials. Copies may be obtained according to Board Policy. Tests and assessment materials are only available for inspection with the consent of the superintendent. Individuals wishing to view instructional materials or express concerns about them should contact the building principal.

Invitations to Parties

Elementary

Parental cooperation and courtesy are requested when sending party invitations to school for distribution. Invitations will be distributed at school <u>ONLY</u> if every child, or all boys or all girls, in the class receives one. We will provide class lists with names for party invitation/class party purposes. Parents may request their name not be released.

Jurisdictional and Behavioral Expectations Statement

This handbook is an extension of Board Policy and is a reflection of the goals and objectives of the school board. The Board of Education, administration, and employees expect students to conduct themselves in a manner fitting to their age level and maturity and with respect and consideration for the rights of others. Students are expected to treat teachers, employees, students, visitors, and guests with respect and courtesy. Students may not use abusive language,

profanity, or obscene gestures or language.

This handbook and school district policies, rules and regulations are in effect while students are on school grounds, school district property, or on property within the jurisdiction of the school district; while on school-owned and/or school operated buses or vehicles or chartered buses; while attending or engaging in school activities; and while away from the school grounds if the misconduct directly affects the good order, efficient management and welfare of the school district or involves students or staff. School district policies, rules and regulations are in effect 12 months a year. A violation of school district policy, rule, regulation, or student handbook may result in disciplinary action and may affect a student's eligibility to participate in extracurricular activities whether the violation occurred while school was in session or while school was not in session.

Students are expected to comply with and abide by the school district's policies, rules, regulations and student handbook. Students who fail to abide by the school district's policies, rules, regulations and student handbook may be disciplined for conduct which disrupts or interferes with the educational program; conduct which disrupts the orderly and efficient operation of the school district or school activity; conduct which disrupts the rights of other students to obtain their education or to participate in school activities; or conduct which interrupts the maintenance of a disciplined atmosphere. Disciplinary measures include, but are not limited to, removal from the classroom, detention, suspension, probation, and expulsion. Discipline can also include prohibition from participating in extracurricular activities, including athletics. The discipline imposed is based upon the facts and circumstances surrounding the incident and the student's record.

The school reserves and retains the right to modify, eliminate, or establish school district policies, rules, regulations, and student handbook provisions as circumstances warrant, including those contained in the handbook. Students are expected to know the contents of the handbook and comply with it. Students or parents with questions or concerns may contact the principal's office for information about the current enforcement of the policies, rules, regulations, and student handbook of the school district.

Legal Status of Student

If a student's legal status, such as the student's name or the student's custodial arrangement, should change during the school year, the parent must notify the school district and provide any necessary legal documentation. The school district needs to know when these changes occur to ensure that the school district has a current student record.

Lost and Found

Shenandoah School is not responsible for loss of student property at school. Students finding articles not belonging to them should turn these items in to the office. Should you lose an item, this would be a good place to check. Students should label all textbooks, workbooks, notebooks, and personal property. Report any lost or stolen items to the office. After a period of time, items not claimed, will be donated.

Lunchroom

Lunch is served to students daily. During registration, parents will be encouraged to complete a free/reduced lunch application. This is used to determine cost for school fees and meals for each student. Additionally, grants are often dependent on the percentage of students who qualify for free/reduced lunch.

The school district operates both a lunch and breakfast program. Breakfast will be served from 7:15 to 7:55 each morning except when there is a late start. Students may either bring their own lunches to school or purchase a lunch and other items, including milk. Federal regulations do not allow "fast food" lunches or pop in the cafeteria during lunch for students or guests.

Except for high school students with pre-arranged privileges, lunch periods are closed, and students must eat at school unless individual arrangements are made with the principal.

Students eating in the cafeteria are expected to conduct themselves according to common manners and school rules. Should a student choose to behave differently they may be assigned an alternate location to eat.

We use a Point of Sales Electronic System. Students may deposit any amount of money in their account. Student lunches vary in cost from \$2.45 to \$2.85 depending on the grade level of the student. Breakfast costs \$2.00 per day. The money can be deposited either before school or during the morning before lunch. Students will receive a statement when they

go through the lunch line if they have only enough money left in their account for one or two more days. Should a student's account be empty, no charges will be made. The student will be given an alternate meal (i.e. basic peanut butter sandwich and milk) for lunch.

Parents and guests are welcome to join a student for lunch. The school office should be notified at least one day in advance to reserve a meal. The cost of an adult lunch is \$3.75 per day.

All seniors will start each school year with open lunch privileges. Students must submit signed parental approval before open lunch will be granted. Forms are available in the office. Students who do not have a driver's license may not drive during open lunch. School permits are not acceptable. Students who have open lunch cannot bring food back to school to eat or bring food for other students.

Medications

Students may need to take prescription or non-prescription medication during school hours. Students may not carry medications with them during the school day. Medications must be brought to school with a note from the parents providing permission for the student to take the medication and written instructions and left with the school nurse or office. The school must know the medications a student is taking in the event the student has a reaction or illness.

Medication is held in a locked cabinet and distributed by the school nurse. Medication must be in the original container with the following information either on the container, in the instruction sheet or in the parental authorization: name, phone number and address of the pharmacy; directions for use including dosage, times and duration; date of the prescription; name of the physician; potential side effects; and emergency contact information for the parents.

Parents may complete a form providing consent for their student to self-administer and manage medication. This form is available in the school office.

Minimum Age {lowa Code §§ 139.9; 282.1, .3, .6 (2005)}

Junior Kindergarten and Kindergarten students must be 5 years of age and first grade students must be 6 years of age by September 15 of the school year to register for school.

Non-School Team Participation Rule 36.15(7)

Any student (grades 7-12) in the Shenandoah Community School District who participates in school-sponsored sport programs may participate in non-school sport programs during the same season.

A student (and his/her parent) who plans to participate in a non-school sport program needs to arrange a pre-season meeting with his/her coach, school administrator and parent. Purpose of the meeting would be to work out an agreeable schedule for both the school and non-school program. The approved schedule will be included on the Non-School Participation Form which will be signed by all parties.

A student who chooses to give non-school participation priority over the school-sponsored sport program may jeopardize his/her program status or standing as a member of the school-sponsored sport program.

On-Line Course Enrollment

Shenandoah CSD offers a fully accredited online school (IGNITE Online & Personalized Learning) as an option for students who want to attend school online full time. Students who are not enrolled in IGNITE Online & Personalized Learning are eligible for online courses if they meet one of the following conditions listed below. Eligibility does not guarantee the student will be allowed to take an online course. Final approval is determined by the school principal, school counselor, online course coordinator, and content area teacher.

- At a student's IEP meeting, the IEP team feels that an online course is the best way for a student's educational needs to be met.
- Credit Recovery A student has taken a course and received a failing grade. If they wish to repeat the course, they may ask to take it online.
- Early Graduation A student who has been approved for early graduation may take courses online in order to meet graduation requirements.
- Course not available for student to take If there is a scheduling conflict that does not allow a student to take a course because it conflicts with another, they may be allowed to take one of the courses online.
- Extenuating Circumstances If there are other extenuating circumstances that prevent a student from being

able to take a regular course, then they may be given permission after meeting with the principal, school counselor, online course coordinator, and content area teacher.

Open Enrollment

Iowa's open enrollment law allows parents residing in one school district to request transfer of their children to another school district You may learn more about the open enrollment process at the Iowa Department of Education's website or <u>here</u>. All paperwork must be submitted to the Logan Administration Building located at 304 W. Nishna Road in Shenandoah, IA.

Open Gym Policy

A member or associate member school may open its gym or athletic facilities for the purpose of making recreational activities available for all students or the community. Open gyms will be supervised by a school employee or someone 21 years or older and approved by the activities director. **Coaches and volunteer coaches should adhere to the "Contact Rule" as defined in Iowa Code 36.15(6).**

Shenandoah policy allows for any practices held on Sunday to run from 1:00-5:00PM.

Parent-Teacher Organizations (PTO)

Both buildings have Parent-Teacher Organizations (PTO). They work on a variety of fundraisers for the benefit of the students. Please contact a school secretary to be referred to a PTO officer.

K-8 PTO – meets the first Wednesday of each Month. The time of the meeting is posted each month in the parent newsletter.

High School PTO - meets as needed

PBIS – Positive Behavior Interventions and Supports

PBIS systems are used to support and develop positive student behaviors. Expected behavior in specific areas are defined for students, and needed skills are practiced and reinforced in classrooms, while positive behaviors are systematically reinforced and rewarded.

The elementary core principles are being kind, respectful, responsible and safe. The middle school core principles are being respectful, responsible, and resilient. The high school core principles are positivity, respect and responsibility, integrity, determination, and excellence.

Physical Contact

Public displays of affection are not appropriate for the school environment and physical contact will not be allowed. Students who are caught engaging in physical displays of affection will have to serve a detention time assigned by the principal.

Physical Examinations, Dental Exams & Lead Screenings

Parents are encouraged to have their children receive periodic physical examinations. Students participating in athletics are required to provide a school district physical examination form signed by the student's doctor stating the student is physically fit to perform in athletics prior to the start of the sport. Failure to provide proof of a physical examination makes the student ineligible. Students who cannot afford the cost of the physical examination should contact the coach of their sport. Students entering High School must have dental exams. Students entering Elementary are recommended to have a lead, dental, and vision screenings. For assistance, please contact Page County Department of Public Health at 712-850-1212.

Posting of Information

Students, parents or community members who wish to post or distribute information must receive permission from the principal before posting or distribution. This applies whether the information deals with school-sponsored or non-school sponsored activities. The principal can explain or answer questions regarding the school's rules on posting and distributing materials.

Post-Secondary Enrollment or Dual Credit Options

Iowa Code authorizes enrollment part-time in nonsectarian courses in eligible post-secondary institutions of higher learning in Iowa for students in grades 9-12 and TAG students. Students wishing to use this program must be proficient (41st percentile and above on Iowa Assessments).

Shenandoah High School shall grant high school academic credit if a student successfully completes a course as determined by the eligible institution. The responsibility for granting the amount of credits counting towards graduation remains with the Shenandoah Community School District.

Recess and Playground Rules

Elementary

For safety reasons, students are not to play on the playground before or after school. Students are to come directly into the building at the appropriate arrival time in the morning. 4th graders are allowed to go out to play on the playground before school with staff supervision only. At dismissal time, students are to leave school grounds by whatever means parents have indicated. Our playgrounds are open to public use, at your own risk, during non-school hours. Children should be adequately supervised.

Individual teachers and grade levels will plan 1-2 recess breaks each day depending on the age of the students. The exercise and fresh air are an important part of the day. Students go out unless the temperature or wind chill is 15 degrees F or below, or it is raining, so please be sure your child has appropriate outerwear – coats, gloves, hats, boots, etc. Students go out to recess unless the <u>heat index</u> is 95 degrees F or higher. We have a lower elementary (K-2) and upper elementary (2-4) playground. Children are taken on a "tour" of the playground, shown the right/wrong ways to play on the equipment and the boundaries to stay within. Students must obey the adult supervising the playground and not just their classroom teacher. Horseplay, roughhousing, throwing snowballs, rocks, etc., are prohibited. <u>We request that students not bring personal toys or other items to school</u>.

General playground rules are:

- Keep hands and feet to self
- Follow rules and play safely
- Use equipment properly: swings, slides, climbers, seesaws, monorail, bouncers, balls, etc.
- Be respectful of others: kicking, pushing/shoving, hitting/punching, grabbing, biting, etc. are not tolerated
- Ask permission to leave the playground for any reason
- Accept feedback/consequences: back talking and arguing are not tolerated
- Inappropriate language: name calling and swearing are not tolerated

Severe Behavior

- Fighting or hurting others
- Not accepting feedback/consequences being disrespectful of supervisor

Recess and playground privileges can be taken away for unsafe, inappropriate behavior. Students losing those privileges may have to stand/sit in an assigned, supervised spot during recess or report to a designated teacher.

School Day

Students may be present on school grounds more than 10 minutes before school starts and 10 minutes after school dismisses <u>only</u> when they are under the supervision of an employee or an extracurricular activity sponsor. Students may arrive earlier if they are eating breakfast (served from 7:30-7:55) or special arrangements have been made with a teacher. Bus students enter the building when they arrive and will be directed to a supervised area. If school is dismissed early, students are to be picked up at dismissal time. Please be prepared for weather-related early dismissals so someone will be available to pick up your child.

School Fees

The school district charges fees for certain items, such as textbook rental. Students whose families meet the income guidelines for free and reduced-price lunch, the Family Investment Program (FIP), Supplemental Security Income (SSI), transportation assistance under open enrollment, or students who are in foster care are eligible to have their student fees waived or partially waived. Students whose families are experiencing a temporary financial difficulty may be eligible for a temporary waiver of student fees. Parents of students who believe they may qualify for temporary financial

hardship should contact any school secretary for a waiver form. This waiver does not carry over from year to year and must be completed annually.

School Counseling Program

The school counselors are available to all students. The school counselors will see students by self-referral, or by teacher and/or parent referral. Working with teachers, administrators, and parents, the school counselors encourage a student's academic, career, and personal-social growth.

School Library

JK-8

The school library is available to students during school hours. The library is a place for study, research, reading, and working on assigned projects. Students are expected to follow library policies.

Check-out Procedure – Books are checked out for two weeks and may be renewed for an additional two weeks. Books must be brought to the library for renewal. Equipment (cameras) may be checked out overnight with the permission of the classroom teacher.

Overdue Policy – Individual overdue notices are given to students weekly. There are no fines for overdue books. However, fines will be assessed for lost or damaged library materials and equipment. The fine will be the replacement cost of the item. A student may not check out library materials if he/she has an unpaid fine or overdue material.

High School

Students are expected to follow the guidelines posted in the library. Students may be asked to leave if disruptive behavior continues.

Books are checked out for a period of two weeks and may be renewed unless other students need them for a class activity. Equipment (cameras) and books placed on reserve by teachers may be checked out overnight. Nooks are available for student use.

Overdue policy – Overdue and fine notices are given to students in homeroom or other class.

Fines for overdue materials: books are \$.10 per day; equipment and reserve books are \$.50 per day. Students with a fine of more than \$.50 may not check out books until the book is returned and the fine paid. If a student has lost a book, the student must pay for the replacement. Nooks will not be renewed. Late fees for a Nook is \$1.00 per day. Damaged or lost Nooks will result in a replacement charge to the student in the amount of \$150.00.

School Nurse

The district has two school nurses. One nurse is housed at the JK-8 building and the other nurse at the high school. The nurse keeps confidential records on each student, may conduct vision and hearing tests and encourages dental checkups. She also assists classroom teachers in matters of health education and may make home visits concerning health problems.

School Parties

The school observes holidays throughout the school year. Students who do not wish to participate in these celebrations or activities may be excused or an alternative activity will be available to the student at the parent requests

School Permits or a Minor School License

Students who meet the eligibility requirements for a school permit or minor school license may apply for the High School Principal or Superintendent's signature, as required by the DOT.

School Property

Students are expected to take care of school property including desks, chairs, books, lockers, computers, and school equipment. Vandalism is not tolerated. Students found to have destroyed or otherwise harmed school property may be required to reimburse the school district. In certain circumstances, students may be reported to law enforcement officials.

School Resource Officer Program

The general purpose of effective SRO programs is to recognize and utilize the special training and expertise which law-

enforcement officers possess that is well-suited to effectively protect and serve the school community. The SRO's responsibilities include serving as an educator, informal counselor, and law enforcer consistent with the National Association of School Resource Officer guidance. The District believes partnering with local agencies, including law enforcement, will contribute to providing a safe learning environment for all members of our campus.

The SRO will work with the school will serve as a liaison between the District between the Shenandoah Police Department and will interact with our students as applicable. Their primary responsibility is to serve as a law enforcement officer and support the District's vision and philosophy work with students.

The School Resource Officer Program is not designed or intended to serve as day-to-day disciplinarian of students. However, the SRO will engage in the following types of activities and duties but are not limited to:

- Aiding building level administrators and other staff that are related to safety and prevention of violence and crime. They will communicate with the administration on a regular basis about conditions that are a potential risk to students and staff.
- Being involved in the school environment by answering student questions and giving guidance about legal issues, providing class presentations, being present and visible during the day and at specified school activities.
- Working directly with the school officials to improve school and campus safety, assess threats, and mitigate concerning circumstances by participating in committees and initiatives.
- Providing guidance and professional development relevant to threats facing students and families including, but not limited to active shooters, cyber-awareness, drug use, vaping, human trafficking, cyber-bullying etc.
- Assisting administration with discipline related to large threats to school safety, disturbances, and criminal behavior. They will also work directly with students and their families related to criminal offenses that occur at school.
- Communicating with and serving as a liaison between the District and Emergency Management Officials during crises or when known threats would affect the operation of campus and building activities.
- Working directly with the school officials to improve school and campus safety, assess threats, and mitigate concerning circumstances by participating in committees and initiatives.
- Monitoring traffic before and after school during arrival and dismissal times.

School-Sponsored Student Organizations

School-sponsored student organizations are those which are recognized by the school district and Board of Education. Participation in school-sponsored student organizations is a privilege. Individual sponsors or coaches may impose rules in addition to those contained in this handbook. The privilege of participation may be suspended or canceled for violating an individual coach's or sponsor's rules as well as for violation of the school district policies, rules or regulations.

School Supplies

Supply lists for JK-4 are posted in businesses that supply them. Supply lists will be provided at registration and on the school website or parents can pick them up in the school office at any time.

Senior Year Plus

Chapter 281--22 of Iowa Code

Advanced Placement (AP) Courses

Advanced Placement (AP) courses are college-level courses offered by high schools. The courses, curriculum requirements, and optional tests are provided by The College Board. Based on the examination score and the

postsecondary institution's policies, students may be eligible for college credit or advanced standing at the college or university they later matriculate.

The district offers several AP courses to its students. Courses may be offered by district instructors, another school district, or through the Iowa Online Advanced Placement Academy. The district will provide descriptions of the AP courses available in the high school course handbook. It is the responsibility of the school district to establish the prerequisite coursework for each AP course offered and prerequisites will be stated with the course description in the course handbook. AP courses will be made available to dually enrolled students under competent private instruction, as long as they meet the same requirements as a regularly enrolled student in the district. The district requires all students enrolled in an AP course to take the AP examination. The district pays the examination fee. Any student not wanting to sit for the AP examination, must get prior approval from the principal.

Post-Secondary Enrollment Options (PSEO)

The Postsecondary Enrollment Options Act was enacted in 1987 to promote rigorous academic pursuits by providing high school students access to enroll part-time in nonsectarian courses in eligible postsecondary institutions. Now offered through Senior Year Plus, the program is available to eligible juniors and seniors as well as freshmen and sophomores who are identified as gifted and talented according to the school district's criteria and procedures.

Concurrent Enrollment

The concurrent enrollment program, also known as district-to-community college sharing, promotes rigorous academic or career and technical pursuits by providing opportunities for high school students to enroll part-time in eligible nonsectarian courses at or through community colleges. Per Senior Year Plus, concurrent enrollment courses are offered through contractual agreements between community colleges and school districts within their service area.

The program will be available to all eligible students in grades 9 through 12. A student receiving competent private instruction may access the program through the school district in which the student is dually enrolled and may enroll in the same number of concurrent enrollment courses as a regularly enrolled student of the district. A student cannot take a college course that is defined as comparable, as determined by the school board, to a course offered by the high school. The school board will annually approve courses to be made available for high school credit using locally developed criteria. The school board will also decide the number of high school credits that will be granted to a student who successfully completes a course. A registration form will be completed by the student with scheduled time of the course(s). Parents and students will be required to sign an acknowledgement regarding consequences of failing the class(es). The district will not charge tuition to any students who take concurrent enrollment courses during the school year.

The school district pays only for courses which are not offered by the high school, and which are offered during the regular school year by the community college, private college or state university. The school district does not pay for the costs of summer school classes. Summer school classes, however, are eligible for credit.

The district has a contract with IWCC to offer concurrent enrollment.

Career Academies

Career academies are programs of study offered to high school students through an agreement or contract between their high school and a community college. They bridge high school and community college CTE programs.

The district does not currently have a contract with a community college for a career academy.

Eligibility

All Senior Year Plus programs where postsecondary credit is offered, are subject to eligibility requirements. The student must meet the enrollment requirements of the postsecondary institution providing course credit, must meet or exceed the minimum performance measures on any academic assessments that may be required by the postsecondary institution, and have taken the appropriate prerequisites, if any. The student must demonstrate proficiency in the content areas of reading, mathematics, and science as evidenced by achievement scores on the most recent state standardized test.

Sharing Time

Elementary

Individual teachers will inform you of "sharing time" procedures and guidelines for their classroom. For health and

safety reasons, animals are not permitted in classrooms without prior approval from the school. Many people have allergies that may be triggered by the presence of animals. Live animals will not be allowed in school district facilities except under special circumstances and must be present for an educational purpose. Permission from the principal and teacher will be required of anyone wishing to bring an animal into the school. The person bringing the animal must furnish transportation for the animal. Animals will not be allowed to travel to and from school on the school bus. It shall be the responsibility of the principal to determine appropriate supervision of animals in the classroom.

Special Programs

English Learners: Special arrangements are made as needed to provide additional assistance to children whose primary language is other than English. The district employs a part-time instructor. Interpreters are provided as needed.

Title I Reading: Qualifying students receive skill interventions in small group instruction in addition to the regular reading program provided in the classroom.

Special Education: The district provides a variety of programs for students with special needs with proper diagnosis and identification, beginning as early as three years of age. Services will vary, depending on the age of the student and the program as determined by each Individual Education Plan (IEP).

Talented and Gifted (TAG): In a society that seeks to offer educational opportunities appropriate to each child's ability, the Shenandoah Schools make provisions for the unique needs of the talented and gifted. Such children are those who demonstrate achievement or potential ability, or both, in the areas of general thinking, creative thinking, leadership, visual and performing arts, or specific aptitude. The TAG program also provides assistance in regular classrooms as time and circumstances permit.

Junior Kindergarten (JK): This program is recommended to parents based on Kindergarten Roundup, preschool and parent information. JK is appropriate for students that are of age to attend Kindergarten but not ready developmentally.

Preschool: Our preschool is an integrated early childhood special education program. Curriculum is customized to meet students at their skill-level and prepare them for the next phase of their education.

Flex Ed Centers: The Middle School and High School each offer a Flexible Education Center which allows students an alternative setting to complete their course work and graduation requirements.

Standardized Tests

Students are given standardized tests annually. These tests are used to determine academic progress for individual students, for groups of students, for the school district and to comply with state law. Students are tested unless, in rare cases, they are excused by the principal or qualify for alternative assessment. The Iowa Statewide Assessments of Student Progress are given to all students in grades 3-11.

Student Assistance Team

The Student Assistance Team (SAT) is a school-based problem-solving group of staff members who assist with the educational, physical, social, emotional, behavioral and other individual needs of students. The team meets to provide additional support to students who are experiencing difficulty in our educational environment. The team, for a student, examines the needs, develops and recommends appropriate intervention strategies, and reviews the effectiveness of those strategies. This team coordinates the structure that assists students, families, and teachers, in seeking positive solutions for maximizing student potential. The SAT focuses in-depth on one student at a time.

Student Complaints

Student complaints and grievances regarding Board Policy or administrative regulations and other matters should be addressed to the student's teacher or another licensed employee, other than the administration, for resolution of the complaint. It is the goal of the Board of Education to resolve student complaints at the lowest organizational level.

If the complaint cannot be resolved by a licensed employee, the student may discuss the matter with the principal within ten (10) days of the employee's decision. If the matter cannot be resolved by the principal, the student may discuss it with the superintendent within ten (10) days after speaking with the principal.

If the matter is not satisfactorily resolved by the superintendent, the student may ask to have the matter placed on the board agenda of a regularly scheduled school board meeting in compliance with Board Policy. It is at the Board President's discretion to determine whether or not the item will be placed on the agenda.

Student Council

These organizations provide for student activities, serve as a training experience for student leaders, give students a share in the management of the school, develop high ideals of personal conduct, act as a clearinghouse for student activities, seek to interest students in school district affairs and help solve problems that may arise. Members of the council are student representatives who have direct access to the administration.

Student Disclosure of Identity

It is the goal of the district to provide a safe and supportive educational environment in which all students may learn. As part of creating that safe educational environment, no employee of the district will provide false or misleading information to the parent/guardian of a student regarding that student's gender identity or intention to transition to a gender that is different from their birth certificate or certificate issued upon adoption.

If a student makes a request to a licensed employee to accommodate a gender identity, name, or pronoun that is different than what was assigned to the student in the student's registration forms or records, the licensed employee is required by lowa law to report the request to an administrator. The school administrator receiving the report is required by lowa law to report the student's parent/guardian. This requirement also applies to all nicknames.

To maintain compliance with Iowa law and also provide efficiency in the reporting requirements listed above, the Superintendent will provide the opportunity for parents and guardians to list in the student's registration paperwork any and all nicknames used for students.

Parents or guardians may complete this procedure at the point of registration using PowerSchool or by submitting a writing request to the school office. The form is available in each of the buildings school office.

Student Funds and Fund Raising

Students may raise funds for school activities upon approval of an administrator at least 2 weeks prior to the fundraising event or the start of a fundraising campaign. Funds raised remain in the control of the school district and the Board of Education. School-sponsored student organizations must have the approval of the principal prior to spending the money raised. Students should not solicit funds from teachers, employees, or other students during the school day.

Student Lockers and Desks

Student lockers and desks are the property of the school district. Students shall use the lockers and desks assigned to them for storing their school materials and personal items necessary for attendance at school. In some instances, students may be required to share a locker or desk. Students at the high school are not to trade or share lockers. It is the responsibility of each student to keep the student's assigned locker and desk clean and undamaged. Lockers are to be kept closed when not in use. No signs or items may be attached to the outside of the locker. If something is found on the outside of a locker, it will be removed by school personnel and discarded. The expenses to repair damage done to a student's locker and desk are charged to the student.

Although school lockers, desks and other spaces are temporarily assigned to individual students, they remain the property of the school district at all times. The school district has a reasonable and valid interest in assuring the lockers, desks and other spaces are properly maintained. For this reason, lockers, desks and other spaces are subject to unannounced inspections and students have no legitimate expectations of privacy in the locker, desk or other space. Periodic inspections of all or a random selection of lockers, desks or other space may be conducted by school officials in the presence of the student or another individual. Any contraband discovered during such searches shall be confiscated by school officials and may be turned over to law enforcement officials.

The contents of a student's locker, desk or other space (coat, backpack, purse, etc.) may be searched when a school official has a reasonable suspicion that the contents contain illegal or contraband items or evidence of a violation of law or school policy or rule. Such searches should be conducted in the presence of another adult witness when feasible. The school district has the right to use a drug dog to assist in their search both inside the school building as well as parking lots.

Students are encouraged not to leave valuables or money in their lockers and/or desks and to keep the locker locked. High School - Students are encouraged to put a padlock on their hall locker and PE locker. Locks can be checked out from the High School office. The school is not responsible for loss of student property at school.

Student Publications

Students may produce official school district publications as part of the curriculum under the supervision of a faculty advisor and principal. Official school district publications include, but are not limited to, the school newspaper and yearbook. Expression made by students, including student expression in the school district publications, is not an expression of official school district policy. The school district, the Board of Education and the employees are not liable in any civil or criminal action for student expression made or published by students unless the employees or Board of Education have interfered with or altered the content of the student speech or expression.

A faculty advisor supervises student writers to maintain professional standards of English and journalism and to comply with the law including, but not limited to, the restrictions against unlawful speech. No student shall express, publish or distribute in an official school district publication material which is:

obscene; libelous; slanderous; or encourages students to: commit unlawful acts; violate school district policies, rules or regulations; cause the material and substantial disruption of the orderly and efficient operation of the school or school activity; disrupt or interfere with the education program; interrupt the maintenance of a disciplined atmosphere; or infringe on the rights of others.

Students who believe they have been unreasonably restricted in their exercise of expression in an official student publication should follow the complaint procedure outlined in this handbook.

Student Searches

In order to protect the health and safety of students, employees and visitors to the school district and for the protection of the school district facilities, students and their belongings and school-owned lockers and desks may be searched or inspected. A search of a student will be justified if there are reasonable grounds that the search will turn up evidence of a student violation of the law or school district policy, rules, or regulations affecting school order. Reasonable suspicion may be formed by considering factors such as the following: eyewitness observations by employees; information received from reliable sources; suspicious behavior by the student; the student's past history and school record, although this factor alone is not sufficient to provide the basis for reasonable suspicion.

A search will be permissible in its scope or intrusiveness when the measures adopted are reasonably related to the objectives of the search. Reasonableness of scope or intrusiveness may be determined based on factors such as the following: the age of the student; the sex of the student; the nature of the infraction; the emergency requiring the search without delay.

A student's body and/or personal effects (e.g., purse, backpack, etc.) may be searched when a school official has reasonable suspicion to believe the student is in possession of illegal or contraband items or has violated school district policies, rules, regulations, or the law affecting school order.

Personally intrusive searches will require more compelling circumstances to be considered reasonable. If a pat- down search or a search of a person's garments (such as jackets, socks, pockets, etc.) is conducted, it will be conducted in private by a school official of the same sex as the student and with another adult witness of the same sex present, when feasible. A more intrusive search, short of a strip search, of the student's body, handbags, book bags, etc., is permissible in emergency situations when the health and safety of student, employees, or visitors are threatened. Such a search may only be conducted in private by a school official of the same sex as the student, with an adult of the same sex present unless the health or safety of students will be endangered by the delay which may be caused by following these procedures.

Students are permitted to park on school premises as a matter of privilege, not of right. The school retains authority to conduct routine patrols of the student parking lots. The interior of a student's automobile on the school premises may be searched if the school official has reasonable and articulable suspicion to believe that illegal, unauthorized or contraband items are contained inside.

Success Room

The Elementary and Middle School Success Rooms serve the purpose of helping students make positive behavior choices. At times when students need a brief break, or intervention to help them turn behaviors to more positive and classroom appropriate behaviors, students may go to the Success Room to work with Success Team members in an effort to improve choices. Success team members use a variety of intervention strategies to help students make positive choices.

Tardy

When a student will be late arriving to school, parents should contact the school office as soon as possible. A tardy may be considered to excused or unexcused. A tardy due to inclement weather will be reviewed on a case-by-case basis.

JK-8

Students are expected to be at school on time. Children are considered tardy if they are not present at the time school is scheduled to begin. If students arrive late, they need to report to the office to check in before going to class. This is recorded on report cards and permanent records. However, for perfect attendance recognition at semester and at the end of the year, students must be present 100% of the time. That means not leaving early or arriving late for any reason.

If a student is more than 10 minutes late to school or class and the tardiness is unexcused, they will be counted absent and may be given a disciplinary consequence.

Middle School

Students are expected to be at school on time. If students arrive at school late, they need to report to the office to check in before going to class. The building administrator will administer discipline consequences for coming to school late. The first three tardies will be warnings. The fourth and subsequent tardy, the building administrator will administer discipline consequences.

Students are expected to be in class on time. Students who arrive late to a class must have a pass from the teacher or staff member who caused them to be late. If the student arrives late without a pass, they will be counted tardy and may be given a consequence from the classroom teacher. After four or more classroom tardies, an office referral may be issued.

High School

Students are expected to be at school on time. If students arrive to school late, they need to report to the office to check in before going to class. If a student is more than 10 minutes late to school and the tardy is unexcused, they will be counted absent and may be given a discipline consequence.

Students arriving tardy to any class period will be counted as tardy. After the third tardy, students may be provided disciplinary action. Tardy excessiveness deemed by the administration with general guidelines listed below under 'Family Involvement' could involve attendance cooperation meetings, home visits, attendance contracts, or potentially county attorney involvement along with administrative disciplinary action.

Family/Parent Involvement

3 Days Tardy – A letter will be sent to the parent addressing the tardies. A home visit may be made by school personnel.

5 Days Tardy – An "Attendance Cooperation" meeting will be scheduled with parents and school interventionist. *

15 Days Tardy – The school district will request a mediation meeting with parents, student, administration, and school interventionist. **

20 or more Days Tardy – A letter will be sent to the County Attorney notifying them of attendance concern.

*If a student has had two "Attendance Cooperation" meetings and is tardy for 10 days a third year, they will be moved to mediation without an additional "Attendance Cooperation" meeting or being tardy for 15 days or more.

**Mediation plans will follow the student from year-to-year. The first violation of a truancy mediation agreement or refusal to participate in a mediation agreement is a simple misdemeanor. The second violation is a serious misdemeanor. The third and subsequent violations are also a serious misdemeanor. Each violation can be punishable by jail time, fines, and unpaid community service.

Disciplinary Action for Tardies and Unexcused Absences

- If a student is more than 10 minutes late to school and the tardy is unexcused, they will be counted absent and may be given a discipline consequence.
- Progression (per semester)
 - 1-3 tardies = Verbal warning
 - 4-9 tardies = one 30 minute detention each time
 - 10 tardies = 1 day ISS & seniors lose open lunch for the remainder of the semester & a parent conference may be held to encourage more prompt attendance if necessary.
 - 15 tardies = 1 day ISS
 - 18 tardies =1 day ISS
 - 20 tardies= 1 day ISS
- Attendance
 - Missed Instruction Time= Unexcused absences
 - Go back on the data dashboard
 - # of unexcused class periods = minimum # of days spent in PH b/f they can appeal out
 - The first time a student has any unexcused absence in a day = warning
 - All additional occurrences of unexcused absence(s) in a school day = 1 detention per day
 - 6 Unexcused For the Same Course= Parent Meeting & Academic Probation Plan
 - 12 Unexcused **For the Same Course** = Students have 5 days to complete all summative assessments before loss of credit.
- Hybrid Students ISS- Any student who is a Hybrid Student and receives ISS will be required to stay until 3:25 or the end of normal school day to serve their consequence.
- Work-Based Learning ISS- Students who are enrolled in Work-Based Learning will be required to serve their consequence the day they receive it. The school will notify the employer that they will not be allowed to work until the consequence is served.

Technology Policy and Rules

Overview

The primary goal of the Shenandoah Community School District's (SCSD) technology is to enrich the learning that takes place in and out of the classroom. Because technology is a vital part of the school district curriculum, use of technology and the internet will be expected of students. Student access to technology and the internet allows for effective research, resource sharing, problem solving, innovation, communication and collaboration.

Equipment

All students will have opportunities to use a variety of district technologies at school. Any technology provided to students for use inside or outside of school must be returned in the same condition as issued. The district keeps inventory of all technology assigned to specific students.

Technology Resources

All technology resources provided for student use are owned by SCSD. Technology resources refers to all aspects of the school's owned or leased equipment, including computers, tablets, printers, scanners and other peripherals; as well as e-mail, internet services, servers, local network files or folders, and all other technology-related equipment and services. This includes any use of the school's technology resources whether this access occurs while on or off campus.

District staff may collect and/or inspect the technology at any time, directly or by remote access. District staff will be responsible for updates and maintenance to technology as needed.

the world cannot match the combination of education and supervision at school and home.

All student data created or managed by school technology is considered district property and may be inspected at any time. Students are responsible for filing, organizing, and backing up data. SCSD is not responsible for any misplacement or loss of data.

General Technology Rules Students will:

- Care for all school devices used;
- Use any bags/carrying cases provided;
- Be responsible and caring (not abusive) of district devices;
- Report any damage to technology immediately;
- Access the system for educational purposes only;
- Use appropriate language and be respectful of others;
- Observe and respect license and copyright agreements;
- Keep passwords and personal information confidential; and
- Follow the Technology Policy and Rules with all devices brought from home and connected to the district's network.

Students may not use network resources:

- To create, send, share, access, or download material which is abusive, hateful, threatening, harassing, or sexually explicit;
- To reveal or share student names, telephone numbers, and addresses;
- To download, stream, or listen to internet-based music, video, or large image files not for school work, as this slows the performance of the network for all users;
- To alter, add, or delete any files that affect the usability or configuration of a school device;
- Attempt to alter any district network or server configuration;
- To do projects for personal profit outside of assigned school work;
- To conduct any illegal or immoral activity;
- To access the data or accounts of another user;
- To create or post videos or photographs of staff or students without their consent or knowledge;
- To post anonymous messages;
- To use school issued email accounts for personal use;
- To forward email commonly known as "SPAM", Unsolicited Commercial Email (UCE), or "junk email;" and
- To use social media during class unless approved by the teacher for academic purposes.

Discipline

Any student who violates the rules and expectations relative to these policies will be subject to disciplinary action. The consequence for violation will vary based on the degree of misuse. Possible consequences include:

- Written warning documented in the student information system
- Detention
- In-School or Out-of-School Suspension
- Revocation of network/Internet privileges
- Three-week suspension of network/Internet privileges
- Nine-week suspension of network/Internet privileges
- Suspension of network/Internet privileges for the remainder of the school year
- Revocation of all technology use
- Expulsion from school
- Involvement of local law enforcement

• Financial restitution for damage

Student Assigned Device Rules (Grades 5-12)

Device Use in Classrooms

Students will be required to take their Devices to every class, unless told differently by the teacher for that specific day. When the computer is not being used in class, it is to be stored in the carrying case.

Device Storage and Charging

Devices are stored and charged in homerooms. Students are responsible for picking up their assigned device from their homeroom at the beginning of the day. Normally, student assigned devices will have enough battery power to last through the entire school day without additional charging. Students are responsible for plugging in and storing their assigned device in their homeroom at the end of each school day. Homeroom teachers will establish more detailed procedures for the check-in/check-out processes.

If students take devices home, it is the student's responsibility to have their device charged each day when they arrive at school. It is the student's responsibility to maintain the charger. The student/parent will replace lost or damaged chargers.

Student Internet Usage

Shenandoah Community School District prioritizes and teaches student "digital citizenship" and acceptable standards of online behavior. All Internet usage on district devices is filtered and monitored by the school district even if the device is not at school; however, the best filtering software in the world cannot match the combination of education and supervision at school and home.

Device Care

- Treat district devices with as much (if not more) care than if it were your own property.
- When not in use, devices are to be stored in the provided bag.
- Keep the device compartment of the bag clean and reserved for the device.
- At school, during non-class time, the device and bag should be secured in the student's locker, not in a locker room.
- When walking around between classes, devices should be closed and stored in the bag.
- When/if devices are taken out of the school, store in a safe place.
- Avoid leaving devices where they could be easily taken or damaged.
- Hot or cold vehicles are not good places for electronic devices.
- Device cleaning should be done carefully. Use a soft, dry lint-free cloth when cleaning devices. If necessary, the cloth may be dampened slightly. Never use chemical cleaning products. Feel free to ask for help if more thorough cleaning is required.
- Do not do anything to the device that will permanently alter it in any way.
- Avoid putting stickers or using any type of markers on the device.
- Do not attempt to remove or change the physical structure of the device, including the keys, screen, or casing. If these actions are taken, families will be responsible for 100 percent of the repair or replacement cost.
- Keep devices away from food and drink.
- Report any technical problems with devices to your classroom teacher.
- Use only devices assigned to you, and don't let others use it.
- Do not remove or interfere with the serial number or any identification placed on the computer. Remove the device from the bag when charging. Ensure the device has air circulation while charging.

Computer Damages

If a computer is damaged, the student must notify the school immediately. If the student damages a computer due to negligence, the student/student's family is responsible for paying repair costs according to the scale below.

SCSD reserves the right to charge the student/student's family the full cost for repair or replacement when damage occurs due to gross negligence as determined by administration. Examples of gross negligence include but are not limited to leaving equipment unattended and unsecured. This includes damage or loss resulting from an unattended and unsecured computer while at school including: lending equipment to other persons; using equipment in an unsafe environment; and using the equipment in an unsafe manner.

A student who does not have a computer due to damage will be assigned a loaner device, if available, until their assigned device is repaired.

If the computer charger or computer bag is damaged or lost, the student is responsible for replacing it.

The administration has the authority to waive a fine if the cause of damage or loss is judged to be beyond the student's control. In the event that an individual intentionally damages another student's assigned device, responsibility for repair may shift to the individual causing the damage to the device.

Damage Scale

Students are responsible for district devices while in their possession. In the event of non-preventable damage to the computer that was not due to a machine defect, the device's responsible student/family will be held responsible for the repair cost for damages or replacements that are not covered by the district's equipment breakdown insurance.

• Chargers (\$35) are examples of items not covered by equipment breakdown insurance.

In the event that the student intentionally damages any device, the student/family will be held responsible for the entire cost of replacing the device. **The unit cost for replacement is approximately \$750.**

Computer Loss

Students are responsible for district devices while in their possession. In the event that students lose a district device in their possession, the student/family will be billed for the entire cost to replace the device. The administration has the authority to waive a fine if the cause of damage or loss is judged to be beyond the student's control. In the event that an individual intentionally damages or steals another student's assigned device, responsibility for repair may shift to the individual causing the damage to the device.

Computers that are lost, stolen, or vandalized need to be reported to the school office immediately.

If a computer is lost, stolen or vandalized, the parent may file a police report.

NEVER bring your computer to the locker rooms. It is safest to keep them secured in the locker assigned to you.

Device Personalization

Only the District's Technology Director or designee can install programs and apps to student devices.

Students may personalize settings on assigned devices in ways that are appropriate and do not violate any school policies. This would include things like font size and wallpaper.

Stickers and other markings on the outside of the computer will not be allowed.

Student Printer Use

Assigned student devices will not have printing capability. If it is necessary to print documents created on these devices, share the document with a teacher and have them print from their device.

Shenandoah Community School District (SCSD) Technology Agreement

Parent/Guardian

print name) have read and understand the SCSD Technology Policy and Ru	
Parent Signature	Date
Student	
I (print name)	have read and understand the SCSD Technology Policy and Rules.
Student Signature	Date

Telephone Use During the School Day

Students receiving telephone calls during school hours will have a message taken and given to the student during a passing period. Only in emergency situations are students removed from class or another school activity to receive a telephone call.

Students needing to make telephone calls from school should secure the permission of a teacher or staff member and use a classroom or common area telephone. The telephone in the office is a business telephone and should only be used by students in emergency situations.

See Electronic Devices for policy about cell phones.

Threats of Violence

Board Policy 503.8 addresses discipline of students who make threats of violence or cause incidents of violence. This policy includes the following:

Board Policy 503.8 addresses discipline of students who make threats of violence or cause incidents of violence. This policy includes the following:

503.8R REPORTING A THREAT OF VIOLENCE OR INCIDENCE OF VIOLENCE

In the case of any threat of violence or incident of violence that results in injury, property damage or assault by a student, the teacher will report to the school principal or lead administrator within 24 hours of the incident. The principal or lead administrator will notify the parent or guardian of the student(s) who threatened or perpetrated an act of violence and the student(s) who the threatened or perpetrated act of violence was made against within 24 hours after receipt of the teacher's report and complete an investigation of the incident as soon as possible. The classroom teacher may also notify the parent or guardian of the student who made the threat or caused the incident, and the parent or guardian of the student against whom the threat or incident was directed (2023 lowa Acts, chapter 96 (House File 604), sec. 4).

An investigation will be initiated by the principal or lead administrator upon learning of an incident of violence or threat of violence through any credible means. If the principal or lead administrator finds that an incident of violence or threat of violence did occur, the administrator will determine the level of threat or incident by considering all aspects of the situation, including the student's intent and knowledge of the impact of their actions, their developmental level, and context of the incident. The resolution will focus on identifying the cause behind the behavior and appropriate corrective action (2023 Iowa Acts, chapter 96 (House File 604), sec. 7, new section 279.79, subsections 1 and 4).

A student who makes a threat of violence, causes an incident of violence that results in injury or property damage or who commits an assault, will be subject to escalating levels of discipline for each occurrence. When appropriate, referrals will be made to local law enforcement. The school district retains the authority to assign the level of disciplinary measures appropriate to the severity of the threat of violence or incident of violence (2023 lowa Acts, chapter 96 (House File 604), sec. 7, new section 279.79, subsection 5).

Threat of Violence

Threat of violence means a written, verbal, electronic or behavioral message that either explicitly or implicitly expresses an intention to inflict emotional or physical injury, property damage or assault.

Incident of Violence

Incident of violence means the intentional use of physical force or power against oneself, another person, a group or community or property resulting in injury, property damage or assault. Injury means "physical pain, illness or any impairment of physical condition." State v. McKee, 312 N.W.2d 907, 913 (Iowa 1981).

Property Damage

Property damage means any destruction, damage, impairment or alteration of property to which the individual does not have a right to take such an action. Property means real property, which includes any real estate, building or fixture attached to a building or structure, and personal property, which includes intangible property (Iowa Code section 4.1(21)).

Assault

Assault means when, without justification, a student does any of the following: an act which is intended to cause pain or injury to or which is intended to result in physical contact which will be insulting or offensive to another, coupled with the apparent ability to execute the act; or any act which is intended to place another in fear of immediate physical contact which will be painful, injurious, insulting or offensive, coupled with the apparent ability to execute the act; or intentionally points any firearm toward another or displays in a threatening manner any dangerous weapon toward another.

The act is not an assault when the person doing any of the above and the other person are voluntary participants in a sport, social or other activity, not in itself criminal, when the act is a reasonably foreseeable incident of such sport or activity, and does not create an unreasonable risk of serious injury or breach of the peace (Following Iowa Code section 708.1).

Levels of Behavior

The following levels are used to determine the school district's response to situations where the school district has determined that a student has made a threat of violence or caused an incident of violence. The school district's response will be based upon the administration's investigation into reports of a threat of violence or an incident of violence, the administration's application of this policy to the particular facts of each situation, and the administration's determination of the level of disciplinary measures appropriate to the severity of the threat of violence or incident of violence.

Escalating Responses by Grade Band

Grades PK-2

Level	Escalating Response	
Level 1	Requires parent or guardian notification.	
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.	
	• Responses may include any of the following: o Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;	
	• When appropriate and with written parent consent, counseling, and/or mental health counseling subject to available resources of the district;	
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);	
	• Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another	
	response(s);	
	• Detention; and/or	
	• Temporary removal from class. Unless the first offense is unusually serious, the administrator will avoid permanent removal from a class	
Level 2	Requires parent or guardian notification.	
	• Review of response to prior offense, if applicable, to inform increased level of response.	
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.	
	• Responses to the incident may include the following:	
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;	
	• When appropriate, with written parent/guardian consent, counseling, and/or mental health	
	 counseling subject to available resources of the district; 	
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);	
	Requires parent or guardian notification.	
	• Review of response to prior offense, if applicable, to inform increased level of	
	response.	
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP	

	Responses to the incident may include the following:
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;
	• When appropriate, with written parent/guardian consent, counseling, and/or mental
	health
	 counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);
	• Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another
	response(s);
	• Detention;
	• Temporary or permanent removal from extracurricular activities;
	 Temporary or permanent removal from class;
	• In-school suspension;
	• Suspension of transportation privileges if misconduct occurred in a school vehicle;
	and/or
	• Placement in an alternative learning environment, including a therapeutic
	classroom, when appropriate.
Level 3	Requires parent or guardian notification.
	• Review of response to prior offense, if applicable, to inform increased level of
	response.
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.
	• Responses to an incident may include the following:
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;
	• When appropriate, with written parent/guardian consent, counseling, and/or mental
	health counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);
	• Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another
	response(s).
	• Detention;
	 Temporary or permanent removal from extracurricular activities; Temporary or
	permanent removal from class;
	 In-school suspension;
	 Out-of-school suspension;
	• Suspension of transportation privileges if misconduct occurred in a school vehicle;
	• Placement in an alternative learning environment, including a therapeutic
	classroom, when appropriate; and/or
	 Recommendation for expulsion.

Grades 3-5

Level	Escalating Response
Level 1	Requires parent or guardian notification.
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.
	• Responses may include any of the following:
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;
	• When appropriate and with written parent consent, counseling, and/or mental
	health counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);
	• Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another
	response(s);
	\circ Detention; and/or
	• Temporary removal from class.

59

	• Unless the first offense is unusually serious, the administrator will avoid permanent removal from a class
Level 2	Requires parent or guardian notification.
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.
	Responses may include any of the following:
	 Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate; When appropriate, with written parent/guardian consent, counseling, and/or mental health counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);
	 Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another response(s);
	• Detention;
	• Temporary or permanent removal from extracurricular activities;
	• Temporary or permanent removal from class;
	 In-school suspension;
	 Suspension of transportation privileges if misconduct occurred in a school vehicle; and/or
	• Placement in an alternative learning environment, including a therapeutic
	classroom, when appropriate.
Level 3	Requires parent or guardian notification.
	• Review of response to prior offense, if applicable, to inform increased level of
	response.
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.
	• Responses to an incident may include the following:
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;
	 When appropriate, with written parent/guardian consent, counseling, and/or mental health counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);
	 Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another response(s).
	• Detention;
	 Temporary or permanent removal from extracurricular activities;
	 Temporary or permanent removal from class;
	 In-school suspension;
	 Out-of-school suspension;
	• Suspension of transportation privileges if misconduct occurred in a school vehicle;
	• Placement in an alternative learning environment, including a therapeutic
	classroom, when appropriate; and/or
	• Recommendation for expulsion.

Grades 6-8

Level	Escalating Response
Level 1	Requires parent or guardian notification.
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.
	• Responses may include any of the following:
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;
	• When appropriate and with written parent consent, counseling, and/or mental
	health counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);
	• Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another

	response(s);
	\circ Detention; and/or
	 Temporary removal from class.
Level 2	Requires parent or guardian notification.
	• Review of response to prior offense, if applicable, to inform increased level of
	response
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.
	Responses to the incident may include the following:
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;
	• When appropriate, with written parent/guardian consent, counseling, and/or mental
	health counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);
	• Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another
	response(s);Detention;
	 Temporary or permanent removal from extracurricular activities; Temporary or permanent removal from class;
	 In-school suspension;
	 Our-of-school suspension
	 Suspension of transportation
	 privileges if misconduct occurred in a school vehicle; and/or
	 Placement in an alternative learning environment, including a therapeutic
	classroom, when appropriate.
Level 3	Requires parent or guardian notification.
	• Review of response to prior offense, if applicable, to inform increased level of
	response.
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.
	• Responses to an incident may include the following:
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;
	• When appropriate, with written parent/guardian consent, counseling, and/or mental
	health counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);
	• Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another
	response(s).
	• Detention;
	 Temporary or permanent removal from extracurricular activities;
	 Temporary or permanent removal from class;
	 In-school suspension;
	 Out-of-school suspension;
	• Suspension of transportation privileges if misconduct occurred in a school vehicle;
	• Placement in an alternative learning environment, including a therapeutic
	classroom, when appropriate.

Grade 9-12

Level	Escalating Response
Level 1 •	• Requires parent or guardian notification.
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.
	• Responses to an incident may include, but are not limited to, the following:
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;

	T
	• When appropriate and with written parent/guardian consent, counseling, and/or mental health counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);
	• Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another
	response(s);
	• Detention;
	• Temporary removal from extracurricular activities;
	• Temporary removal from class;
	In-school suspension; and/or Suspension of transportation if misconduct occurred in a school vehicle
Level 2	Requires parent or guardian notification.
	• Review of response to prior offense, if applicable, to inform increased level of
	response.
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.
	• Response to an incident may include the following:
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;
	• When appropriate and with written parent/guardian consent, counseling, and/or
	mental health counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	• Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s);
	 Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another
	response(s);
	• Detention;
	• Temporary or permanent removal from extracurricular activities;
	• Temporary or permanent removal from class;
	 In-school suspension;
	• Out-of-school suspension;
	• Suspension of transportation privileges if misconduct occurred in a school vehicle;
	and/or
	Placement in an alternative learning environment, including a therapeutic classroom, when appropriate
Level 3	Requires parent or guardian notification.
Levers	
	Review of response to prior offense, if applicable, to inform increased level of response
	response.
	• Requires individualized educational program (IEP) meeting if the student has an IEP.
	• Response to an incident may include the following:
	• Parent or guardian conference that includes the student, when appropriate;
	• When appropriate and with written parent/guardian consent, counseling, and/or mental health counseling subject to available resources of the district:
	mental health counseling subject to available resources of the district;
	 Behavior intervention student agreement coupled with another response(s); Bestitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another
	 Restitution or opportunities to repair relationships coupled with another response(s);
	 Detention Temporary or permanent removal from extracurricular activities;
	 Temporary or permanent removal from class;
	 In-school suspension;
	 Out-of-school suspension;
	 Suspension of transportation privileges if misconduct occurred in a school vehicle;
	 O Suspension of transportation privileges it insconduct occurred in a school venicle, O Placement in an alternative learning environment, including a therapeutic
	classroom, when appropriate; and/or
	 Recommendation for expulsion.
L	

Definitions

Detention means the student's presence is required during non-school hours for disciplinary purposes. The student can be required to appear prior to the beginning of the school day, after school has been dismissed for the day or on a non-school day. Whether a student will serve detention, and the length of the detention, is within the discretion of the licensed employee or the building principal disciplining the student.

Expulsion means an action by the board to remove a student from the school environment, which includes, but is not limited to, classes and activities, for a period of time set by the board.

In-school suspension means the student will attend school but will be temporarily isolated from one or more classes while under supervision. An in-school suspension will not exceed ten consecutive school days.

Out-of-school suspension means the student is removed from the school environment, which includes school classes and activities. An out-of-school suspension will not exceed ten consecutive school days unless due process is provided as required by federal and state law. A restriction from school activities means a student will attend school and classes and practice but will not participate in school activities.

Placement in an alternate learning environment means placement of a student in an environment established apart from the regular educational program that includes rules, staff, and resources designed to accommodate student needs and to provide a comprehensive education consistent with the student learning goals and content standards established by the school district.

Removal from the classroom means a student is sent to the building principal's office. It is within the discretion of the person in charge of the classroom to remove the student.

Title I – Parent Involvement Policy

Parent involvement is a vital part of the Title I program. At the district level, it is the policy of the Shenandoah Community School District that parents of all participating children have the opportunity to be involved, for the purpose of school improvement, in the review and evaluation of the district plan. The district provides coordination, technical assistance and other necessary support in the planning and implementation of parent involvement activities. The district encourages parent involvement and supports the partnership between home/school/community by providing understandable information about standards and assessments; providing training and materials for parents to help their children and to involve other parents; educating school personnel about involving parents and the values of parent contributions; and developing meaningful roles for community organizations and businesses to work with parents and schools.

Transportation

Buses are primarily used to transport students to and from school. Students who ride the bus and other school district vehicles to and from school, extracurricular activities or any other destination must comply with school district policies, rules and regulations. Students are responsible to the driver while on the bus or in another school vehicle, loading or unloading or leaving the bus. The driver has the ability to discipline a student and may notify the principal of a student's inappropriate bus conduct.

Students utilizing school transportation will conduct themselves in an orderly manner fitting to their age level and maturity with mutual respect and consideration for the rights of the school vehicle driver and the other passengers. Students who fail to behave in an orderly manner will be subject to disciplinary measures up to an including being removed or suspended from riding the bus.

The Board of Education supports the use of video cameras on school buses used for transportation to and from school as well as for field trips, curricular or extracurricular events. The video cameras will be used to monitor student behavior and may be used as evidence in a student disciplinary proceeding. The videotapes are student records subject to school district confidentiality, Board Policy and administrative regulations.

All persons riding in school district vehicles will adhere to the following rules. The driver, sponsor or chaperones are to follow the school bus discipline procedure for student violations of this policy. Video cameras may be in operation on the school buses.

• Bus riders will be at the designated loading point before the bus arrival time.

- Bus riders will wait until the bus comes to a complete stop before attempting to enter.
- Riders must not extend arms or heads out of the windows at any time.
- Aisles must be kept cleared at all times.
- All bus riders will load and unload through the right front door. The emergency door is for emergencies only.
- A bus rider will depart from the bus at the designated point unless written permission to get off at a different location is given to the driver.
- A rider may be assigned a seat by the driver.
- Riders who damage seats or other equipment will reimburse the district for the cost of the repair or replacement.
- Riders are not permitted to leave their seats while the vehicle is in motion.
- Waste containers are provided on all buses for bus riders' use.
- Permission to open windows must be obtained from the driver.
- Classroom conduct is to be observed by students while riding the bus except for ordinary conversation.
- The driver is in charge of the students and the vehicle, and the driver is to be obeyed promptly and cheerfully.
- Students will assist in looking after the safety and comfort of younger students.
- A bus rider who must cross the roadway to board or depart from the bus will pass in front of the bus (no closer than 10 feet), look in both directions and proceed to cross the road or highway only on signal from the driver.
- Students will not throw objects about the vehicle nor out through the windows.
- Shooting paper wads, squirt guns or other material in the vehicle is not permitted.
- Students will keep their feet off the seats.
- Rough housing in the vehicle is prohibited.
- Students will refrain from crowding or pushing.
- The use or possession of alcohol, tobacco or look-alike substances is prohibited in the vehicle.
- The Good Conduct Rule is in effect.

Consequences:

1st Offense – Verbal warning

2nd Offense – Verbal warning and parents will be notified

3rd Offense – Removal from the bus for a minimum of 1 week and parents will be notified.

More serious offenses can result in immediate removal from the bus for a period of time to be determined by the transportation director and the principal.

Athletic Contest Transportation

Teams will be transported to and from contests by school bus or school-provided transportation.

- 1. Athletes will ride to and from athletic contests in the assigned team vehicle.
- 2. Students may return from a contest with their parents if the parent signs the student out on the coaches' signoff form. Parents may also request their student ride home with a teammate's parents by contacting (either in writing or verbally) the AD prior to the contest.
- 3. There may be special circumstances that arise in which a participant may be granted permission to deviate from the travel regulations. These occurrences will be judged on individual merit and kept to a minimum by the administration.
- 4. The administration will make the decision to allow special travel arrangements. In the event that an administrator is not present the varsity head coach may allow a student only to ride home from a contest with his/her parent or parent of a teammate.
- 5. All head coaches should establish bus departure times for their season and submit to the athletic director. The bus times will all be consolidated and forwarded to the Transportation Director.
- 6. The coach is responsible for the conduct of team members riding in team vehicles. At least one coach must ride the team bus to and from all contests.
- 7. Cheerleaders will be transported on the team bus to out-of-town games unless prior arrangements have been made with the athletic director.

Use of School District Facilities by Student Organizations

School district facilities are available during non-school hours to school-sponsored and non-school-sponsored student organizations for the purpose of meetings or activities. Students wishing to use the school district facilities should contact their sponsor or the principal to reserve a room. School district policies, rules and regulations are in effect during these meetings.

Visitors/Guests

Visitors to school grounds must check in at the principal's office and will be required to present identification and be screened using the district's visitor management software.

Students not enrolled in the Shenandoah Schools are not allowed to be on the premises without permission from the principal. High school students should not be in the JK-8 building on days when the high school is not in session or after the High School dismissal time unless they have permission from the principal.

ZERO Hour

At Shenandoah High School specified courses are extended into an additional period of time called 'ZERO Hour'. This class time runs from 7:00AM – 7:47AM. Students scheduled fall under the same attendance guidelines and will earn credit as with any other class. The intention of ZERO Hour is to extend course offerings to students and to provide a flexible time to expand our curriculum offerings. Students will have from 7:47AM – 8:00AM to eat breakfast before beginning the routine 8:00AM scheduled start time.

Title I Parent Compact

As a Student I Will:

Respect myself, other students, my parents, teachers, school staff, and principal; Always try to do my best in my work and behavior; Follow rules at school: Come to school with my supplies and completed homework; and Show respect for school equipment and materials

Student Signature:

As a Parent/Guardian I Will:

Respect and support my child, staff and the school; Support the rules and policies and of Shenandoah CSD; Establish a time and quiet place for my child to do homework and review homework for completion; See that my child attends school daily and arrives on time; Read with my child and let my child see me read; and Talk with my child about his/her school day.

Parent/Guardian Signature:

As a Teacher(s) I Will:

Respect and support students, parents, staff, and the school; Support the rules and policies and of Shenandoah CSD; Encourage each child to do his/her personal best; Provide a safe, drug-free, positive, and healthy learning environment; Share information regarding each child's needs and progress; Involve parents with school and their child's education

Teacher Signature:

As a Principal I Will:

Respect and support students, parents, staff, and the school; Support the rules and policies and of Shenandoah CSD; Provide a safe, drug-free, positive, and healthy learning environment; Maintain open lines of communication; Encourage parents to be partners in education

Principal Signature: _____



Shenandoah Community School District uses SchoolPass to communicate attendance between parents and the school. Parents will need to download the SchoolPass App in order to communicate an approved absence, prearrange an absence, pick a student up early from school, or approve a tardy.



SchoolPass Parent & Student

New App for parents & students MHR Technologies, Inc. Designed for iPhone

**** 1.5 - 46 Ratings

Free

Scan to download the app from Apple



Scan to download the app from Google Play





The Trusted Platform for School Community Engagement

New Message To: 67587

Reply with Y or Yes to Opt-In.

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 9 w e r t y u i e p

· · · · · · ·

end 2

YES

Parents and Guardians

You can take advantage of our Text Messaging Service

Our school utilizes the SchoolMessenger system to deliver text messages, straight to your mobile phone with important information about events, school closings, safety alerts and more.

You can participate in this free service* just by sending a text message of "Y" or "Yes" to our school's short code number, 67587.

You can also opt out of these messages at any time by simply replying to one of our messages with "Stop".



Opt-In from your mobile phone now!



Just send "Y" or "Yes" to 67587

Information on SMS text messaging and Short Codes

SMS stands for Short Message Service and is commonly referred to as a "text message". Most cell phones support this type of text messaging. Our notification provider, SchoolMessenger, uses a true SMS protocol developed by the telecommunications industry specifically for mass text messaging, referred to as "short code" texting. This method is fast, secure and highly reliable because it is strictly regulated by the wireless carriers and only allows access to approved providers. If you've ever sent a text vote for a TV show to a number like 46999, you have used short code texting.

©2015 West Corporation [01042016]. All rights reserved. May not be reproduced without expressed written permission.